

LUND UNIVERSITY

Non-Image-Forming Effects of Light

Implications for the Design of Living and Working Environments

Adamsson, Mathias

2018

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Adamsson, M. (2018). Non-Image-Forming Effects of Light: Implications for the Design of Living and Working Environments. Department of Architecture and Built Environment, Lund University.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Non-Image-Forming Effects of Light

Implications for the Design of Living and Working Environments

Mathias Adamsson

DEPARTMENT OF ARCHITECTURE AND BUILT ENVIRONMENT FACULTY OF ENGINEERING | LUND UNIVERSITY | 2018



Non-Image-Forming Effects of Light

Implications for the Design of Living and Working Environments

Mathias Adamsson



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Engineering, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at the Department of Architecture and Built Environment, Lecture hall A:C, Sölvegatan 24, Lund. Friday 1 June 2018 at 13.00.

Faculty opponent

Professor Yvonne de Kort, Department of Industrial Engineering & Innovation Sciences, Eindhoven University of Technology, The Netherlands

Non-Image-Forming Effects of Light

Implications for the Design of Living and Working Environments

Mathias Adamsson



Copyright © Mathias Adamsson

Department of Architecture and Built Environment Faculty of Engineering Lund University Box 118, 221 00 LUND Sweden

ISBN 978-91-7740-112-4 (print) ISBN 978-91-7740-113-1 (pdf)

Printed in Sweden by E-husets tryckeri Lund 2018

Abstract

Seasonal variation in mood and subjective well-being are common at geographical locations further away from the equator. The 24-h light-dark cycle is the main time cue for synchronizing the human circadian clock to the external day and night.

Nowadays, people spend more of their waking day indoors, with less exposure to the natural daylight cycle, relying on artificial lighting which differs to daylight in a number of aspects, including intensity, spectral composition and light exposure pattern.

In parallel with the technology development that has been mainly driven by energy-saving reasons, it is important to investigate the non-image-forming effects of different properties of the daily and seasonal light exposure.

The overall aim of the thesis was to identify characteristics of the daily light exposure that are important to support physiological and psychological needs of humans. To achieve this objective a number of research questions were posed concerning daily and seasonal light exposure, seasonal variation in physiological processes and psychological parameters, and evaluation of light exposure with respect to non-image-forming effects. The research questions were investigated in a longitudinal research design with measurements conducted each month during the year at a high latitude with large seasonal variation in day lengths.

Self-report diaries and instruments for ambulatory- and static measurements were used to examine daily and seasonal light exposure in the working and living environments and for investigating the relationship between different parameters that can be used for evaluating light exposure according to non-image-forming effects of light. Seasonal variation in daily light exposure and regarding the pattern of light exposure was observed. Also, the results indicate a seasonal variation concerning the quality (i.e. spectral composition of the visible radiation) of the exposing light.

Two biological markers, melatonin and cortisol, were used for investigating seasonal variation in physiological processes relating to the circadian clock. The results showed higher morning melatonin concentrations and peak level of melatonin during the winter although no seasonal change was observed concerning the phase position of the melatonin rhythm.

Seasonal differences in mood and sleep-activity were studied by means of selfreport diaries and questionnaires. Seasonal variations were observed for both parameters. The results showed higher ratings of mood in the summer, particularly in the evening, and a relationship between bedtime and evening light exposure and photoperiod length. Furthermore, longer sleep times was observed in the winter.

Appraisal of lighting conditions in the offices during the year was rated by the use of a questionnaire. The results showed some seasonal differences concerning the perceived qualities of the light and some associations between characteristics of the lit environments and positive affect were found.

Two methods, static- and ambulatory measurements, were used for recording lighting conditions in the working environments. Taken together, the results showed weak associations between the two methods.

Research have demonstrated an increased need for taking non-image-forming effects into consideration when designing working and living environments, especially at geographical locations with large variations in day length where people are exposed to much of the daily light exposure at the workplace. Laboratory research has provided a good understanding of the basic concepts. However, more field research is needed. Also, current research has demonstrated that new methods of measuring and evaluating lighting conditions are needed.

Keywords: circadian rhythms, circannual, light exposure, melatonin, cortisol, sleep-wake behavior, perception, mood, spectral composition, measurement

Table of Contents

Abstract	5
Acknowledgements	10
List of original papers	.11
The author's contribution to the appended papers	.12
1. Introduction	.13
1.1. Aim of the thesis	15
1.2. Research questions and specific objectives	
1.3. Outline of the thesis	16
2. Theoretical framework	17
2.1. Non-image-forming effects of light and light sensitive receptors on the retina	
2.2. Entrainment of biological rhythms	18
 2.3. Characteristics of the light exposure influencing non-image- forming effects	.20 .20
3. Previous research	.22
3.1. Field research on daily and seasonal light exposure in real-life settings3.2. Seasonal variation in physiology3.3. Seasonal variations in psychological and neurobehavioral	
parameters	26
4. Methodological considerations	28
4.1. Research approach	
4.2. Subjects and settings	
4.3. Procedure	
4.4. Instruments 4.4.1. Ambulatory measurements of light exposure	

 4.4.2. Static measurements of lighting conditions in the offices 4.4.3. Measurements and assessments of biological markers. 4.4.4. Subjective evaluations of psychological well-being 4.4.5. Assessments of seasonality	.31 .32 .33 .33 ice .33 .33 .33
4.4.10. Questionnaire on home lighting 4.5. Data treatment	
4.6. Ethical considerations	
5. Results	
 5.1. Main results from study I 5.1.1. Natural patterns of diurnal and seasonal light exposure 5.1.2. Circadian change of melatonin and cortisol concentration during the year 	.36 ons
5.2. Main results from study II	.37
 5.2.1. Diurnal and seasonal patterns regarding mood 5.2.2. Retrospective assessments of seasonality 5.2.3. Sleep-activity behavior across the seasons 5.2.4. Seasonal appraisal of the lighting conditions in the working environments	.38 .38 .39
bright daylight across the year 5.2.6. Relationships between the studied parameters 5.2.7. Lighting in the home environments	.40
 5.3. Main results from study III 5.3.1. Static and ambulatory measurements of light exposure the working environment 	.40 in
6. General discussion	.43
6.1. Diurnal and seasonal light exposure in daily life	.43
6.2. Daily and seasonal variation in physiological processes	.44
6.3. Seasonal variations in psychological well-being and sleep-wak behavior	
6.4. Seasonal differences in appraisal of lighting conditions in the working environments	.46
6.5. Measuring light exposure in real environments with respect to non-image-forming effects	.46

6.6. Limitations	47
6.7. Implications for research	47
6.8. Implications for practise	48
Sammanfattning	49
References	51
Appendix Papers I-IV	67

Acknowledgements

This work has been supported by grants from Bertil and Britt Svenssons Foundation for Lighting Technology, and the Scandinavia-Japan Sasakawa Foundation.

I want to thank all participants for their valuable time by taking part in the research and making this thesis possible.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisors, Professor Thorbjörn Laike and Professor Maria Johansson, for their encouragement, constructive feedback and patient guidance through the process of this thesis work. I also want to thank my previous supervisors, Dr. Helena Bülow-Hübe, Professor em. Nils Svendenius, Dr. Jens Christoffersen and Dr. Annika Kronqvist.

I would like to thank my co-author Professor Takeshi Morita for a good cooperation.

I also want to thank Associate Professor Arne Lowden, reader at my final seminar for his constructive critique and valuable comments on my work.

I want to thank my colleagues at the Environmental Psychology research group for many interesting, rewarding and enjoyable discussions. I am truly grateful for having had the opportunity to work with you. There are many people at the Department of Architecture and Built Environment that have supported me in different ways during the years and have made my time here very enjoyable and memorable.

I also want to thank all my colleagues at the Department of Construction Engineering and Lighting Science, Jönköping University for their support and interesting discussions about lighting design.

I want to express my gratitude to my family, especially my dear Chittima for your love and never-ending support throughout this journey. From the bottom of my heart, I want to thank my father Ronny and my mother Dolores for always having been there for me and encouraged me. I also want to thank my sister Linda, my brother-in-law Fredrik and my nephews Gustaf and Oscar for their care and support.

List of original papers

The thesis is based on the following papers:

Paper I

Annual variation in daily light exposure and circadian rhythms of melatonin and cortisol at a northern latitude with large seasonal difference in photoperiod length. (2017). Adamsson, M., Laike, T., & Morita, M. *Journal of Physiological Anthropology*, 36 (1), pp.6. DOI: 10.1186/s40101-016-0103-9

Paper II

Seasonal Variation in Bright Daylight Exposure, Mood and Behavior among a Group of Office Workers in Sweden. (2018). Adamsson, M., Laike, T., & Morita, T. *Journal of Circadian Rhythms*, 16(1), p.2. DOI: http://doi.org/10.5334/jcr.153

Paper III

Comparison of Static and Ambulatory Measurements of Illuminance and Spectral Composition That Can be Used for Assessing Light Exposure in Real Working Environments. (2018). Adamsson, M., Laike, T., & Morita, T. *LEUKOS*. DOI: 10.1080/15502724.2017.1391101 (Online before print)

Paper IV

Lighting for Humans Physiological and Psychological Needs: An Overview of the Research from an Applied Perspective. Adamsson, M. (in manuscript)

The author's contribution to the appended papers

Paper I

The author designed and planned the study together with Thorbjörn Laike and Takeshi Morita. The author was responsible as contact person for the study and for the data collection. Analyzes of the biological samples were conducted under supervision of Takeshi Morita. The statistical analysis of the data was performed by the author and he interpreted the results. The author wrote the paper together with Thorbjörn Laike and Takeshi Morita.

Paper II

The author, Thorbjörn Laike and Takeshi Morita planned and designed the study protocol. The author was contact person regarding information and questions relating to the study. The author was responsible for the data collection. Statistical analyzes of the data and interpretation of the results were completed by the author and he wrote the paper. Thorbjörn Laike and Takeshi Morita commented on the manuscript.

Paper III

The study was planned and designed by the author, Thorbjörn Laike and Takeshi Morita. The author was responsible for the data collection and he performed the static field measurements of illuminance and irradiance. The author analyzed the data and interpreted the results. The article was written by the author and Thorbjörn Laike and Takeshi Morita commented on the manuscript.

Paper IV

The author carried out the searches for the scientific literature compiled in the article and wrote the article.

1. Introduction

In the fall, the daily duration of natural daylight is becoming shorter at latitudes further away from the equator. Many people, particularly those living at higher latitudes, where the seasonal variation in day length is more prominent, experience seasonal variations in various aspects of physiology, neuroendocrine function and behavior subsequently affecting their subjective well-being (Kasper et al., 1989b; Laakso, Porkka-Heiskanen, Alila, Stenberg & Johansson, 1994; Rastad, Sjödén & Ulfberg, 2005; Kuller, Ballal, Laike, Mikellides & Tonello, 2006; Park, Kripke & Cole, 2007; Persson et al., 2008; Grimaldi, Partonen, Haukka, Aromaa & Lönnqvist, 2009). For some people, these seasonal variations lead to more serious problems, recurring during consecutive years at a particular time period of the year (usually during the fall-winter period) (Rosenthal et al., 1984; Kasper et al., 1989a).

The daily changes in human physiological, neuroendocrine and neurobehavioral processes are mainly regulated by the exposure to light and dark cycles during the day. Nowadays, people are spending more time indoors and are thus less exposed to daylight and more dependent on other time cues such as artificial lighting and alarm clocks for the entrainment of biological rhythms (Scheuermaier, Laffan & Duffy, 2010).

Since the properties of artificial light found in typical indoor working and living environments are very different from daylight with regard to intensity, spectral composition and light exposure pattern this leads to important questions of the how well artificial light can compensate for the possible lack of exposure to the diurnal cycles of daylight. This question was already addressed by the physicist Anders Jonas Ångström (1924) when he wrote:" What quantity of light energy is necessary for an organism or part of an organism?" and "Can the natural light irradiation be superseded by other means, and in that case how should the artificial irradiation be composed and how should it be applied?". For example, are the relatively low light levels that people commonly are exposed to during the day time enough and are exposures during the evening too high. Moreover, today there is an increased evening use of screens using solid state light sources emitting light with a spectral composition different from light sources traditionally used in the home environment.

The awareness of the importance of light for physiological and mental health can be found in historical accounts emphasizing exposure to daylight as an important part of treatment of physical as well as psychological diseases (Aretaeus, 1956; Nobel Media Ab, 2018). Subsequent research, particularly work conducted during the last century, has increased our understanding of circadian biology and circadian phototransduction (Brainard, & Hanifin, 2006; Golombek & Rosenstein, 2010).

Until the 1980s relatively little was known about the process of circadian photo transduction and the non-image-forming effects of light. The classical photoreceptors (rods and cones) were considered to, in addition to having a function for vision, also mediate information for regulating the circadian system. In the early 1980s, Ebihara & Tsuji (1980) and Takahashi, DeCoursey, Baumann & Menaker M (1984) reported findings indicating the existence of a third type of photoreceptor mediating input about environmental irradiance for circadian phototransduction. Furthermore, in the 1980s, Lewy, Wehr, Goodwin, Newsome & Markey (1980) showed that bright light could suppress melatonin in humans, a discovery that subsequently was developed into a method for treatment of seasonally occurring depression and other types of depression.

In the 1990s, additional findings (Czeisler et al., 1995; Lockley et al., 1997; Freedman et al., 1999; Lucas, Freedman, Munoz & Foster, 1999; Provencio, Jiang, De Grip, Hayes & Rollaq, 1998; Provencio et al., 2000) were reported showing support of a novel photoreceptor in the retina and in the early 2000s conclusive results were reported demonstrating intrinsically photo sensitive retinal ganglion cells in the inner retina which integrate information from the classical photoreceptors and project neural input to the hypothalamic suprachiamatic nucleus (SCN) via the retino-hypothalamic tract (RHT)(Berson, Dunn & Takao M, 2002; Hattar, Liao, Takao, Berson & Yau, 2002; Hannibal, 2002).

Today, we also have a good understanding of clock genes and regulation of circadian clocks, for example the master clock in the SCN and its connection to peripheral clocks located in tissues outside of the brain (Cermakian & Sassone-Corsi, 2000; Reppert & Weaver, 2002).

Concurrent with the development of knowledge of the non-image-forming effects of light there has been a development in lighting technology. Mainly driven by energy-saving reasons, new light sources and advanced control systems have been developed. However, this also calls for taking results from investigations of the effects of different properties of light into consideration to avoid negative impact on our health. Furthermore, current lighting technology also entails increased possibilities of adjusting and fine tuning different characteristics of the artificial lighting, for example intensity and spectral composition. Moreover, there has also been a considerable development in solutions for increasing the use of available daylight.

An important question relating to current design of lighting is how light is measured and assessed. Present codes and recommendations are based on requirements for vision using the photopic luminous function, V_{λ} , for weighting the energy in different wavelengths of the visible spectrum. How applicable is this sensitivity function when assessing lighting conditions from a perspective of the

resulting non-image-forming effects which also involves a third receptor class? Another question relating to lighting design is how representative static calculations and measurements are of the actual retinal light exposure experienced in daily life?

Much research underlying the basic theoretical models used for explaining the non-image-forming effects of light have been carried out in highly controlled laboratory settings with lighting conditions different than those normally experienced in real-life settings (Duffy & Wright, 2005; Dumont & Beaulieu, 2007). Therefore, field data is needed to complement the findings from laboratory research.

1.1. Aim of the thesis

The aim of the thesis is to identify characteristics of the daily light exposure that are important to support physiological and psychological needs of humans. This will be discussed in relation to lighting design of environments for human users.

1.2. Research questions and specific objectives

To achieve the aim of the thesis, a set of research questions were posed, relating to four main themes dealing with light exposure in daily life, daily and seasonal variation in physiological processes and psychological parameters and evaluating lighting conditions with respect to non-image-forming effects.

A.Research question concerning light exposure in daily life

A1. How are office working people in Sweden generally exposed to visible radiation in the working and living environments?

B.Research question concerning daily and seasonal variation of physiological processes

B1. Is there any seasonal variation in the circadian rhythms of melatonin and cortisol for a group of healthy office workers living at a northern latitude, with large seasonal differences in photoperiod length throughout the year?

C. Research questions concerning psychological parameters

C1. Is there any seasonal variation in psychological well-being for a group of healthy office workers?

C2. Is there any seasonal variation regarding sleep-activity patterns during the year?

C3. How is the light in the working environments perceived under the course of the year?

D.Research questions concerning evaluation of lighting conditions with respect to non-image-forming effects of light

D1. Is there any seasonal variation regarding the quality of light in the offices, recorded with instruments for static measurements?

D2. How should the exposing optical radiation be measured and evaluated for estimating the resulting non-image-forming effects?

1.3. Outline of the thesis

The thesis is divided into five sections. The first section provides a theoretical framework. Next follows a section presenting previous research in the field. The following section presents the research approach and methods in the thesis. The fourth section contains the main results from the studies. The last section contains a general discussion where the results from the studies are discussed in relation to the research questions. Also, implications for research and practice are discussed in the final section. The thesis is based on four original articles.

2. Theoretical framework

This chapter presents the theoretical framework and describes key characteristics of the light-dark cycle and its influence on the endogenous circadian clock and other physiological-, endocrine-, and neurophysiological processes. The research building-up the theoretical framework suggest that exposure patterns to light and darkness have a large impact on human health and well-being. This implies that it has become increasingly important for lighting designers to integrate exposure patterns in the design of lit environments (DiLaura, Houser, Mistrick & Steffy, 2011).

2.1. Non-image-forming effects of light and light sensitive receptors on the retina

The eyes not only function as a sense organ for vision but have been shown to have important non-image-forming functions. Light has a crucial impact on a wide range of physiological-, endocrine-, and neurobehavioral processes in humans (Gooley, Lu, Saper & Fisher, 2003). For example, daily exposures to light and darkness synchronize the master endogenous circadian pacemaker (ECP) to the daily changes in environmental illumination, which in turn synchronizes peripheral clocks located throughout the human body. As a result, exposure to light affects the circadian rhythms of core body temperature (CBT), melatonin and cortisol (Boivin, Duffy, Kronauer & Czeisler, 1996; Boivin & Czeisler, 1998). Furthermore, light radiation can induce various acute effects, for example suppression of pineal melatonin production, increase of alertness and expression of clock genes (Cajochen et al., 2005a; Lockley et al., 2006; Cajochen, 2007). Moreover, light influences the circadian rhythm of sleep and wakefulness and the size of the pupil is regulated according to environmental irradiance (Åkerstedt & Folkard, 1997; Dijk, Duffy & Czeisler, 2000; Hankins & Lucas, 2002; Dacey et al., 2005).

Also, other metabolic, hormonal and physiological processes are influenced by exposure to optical radiation, amongst others heart rate and blood pressure, blood sugar, water balance, ACTH, thyrotropin, insulin, and levels of cathecolamines (noradrenalin, dopamine, adrenalin and serotonin) and calcium. Additionally, light has an impact on the regulation of carbohydrates and influence metabolism in the liver as well as metabolism of proteins, cholesterol, D-vitamin and bilirubin (Hollwich, 1979; Cajochen, et al., 2005b; DiLaura et al., 2011).

In addition to the classical photoreceptors rods and cones, a third category of photoreceptors have been identified in the inner retina of the human eye. These photoreceptors are a subset of retinal ganglion cells (RGCs) that express the photopigment melanopsin and are intrinsically photosensitive (Berson et al., 2002; Hattar et al., 2002; Ruby et al., 2002; Provencio et al., 2000). Laboratory work in animal models and in humans have found several types of intrinsically photosensitive retinal ganglion cells (ipRGCs), projecting to different areas of the brain (Ecker et al., 2010; Schmidt et al., 2011; Dacey et al., 2005; Hannibal et al., 2017). The response of the ipRGCs is moderated by synaptic input from the classical photoreceptors. Via bipolar and amacrine cells, the ipRGCs receive excitatory and inhibitory input from rods and cones (Belenky et al., 2003; Dkissi-Benhyaha et al., 2007; Droyer, Riuex, Hut, & Cooper, 2007; Østergaard, Hannibal & Fahrenkrug, 2007; Altimus, et al., 2008; Lall et al., 2010). Together with the ipRGCs, the classical photoreceptors form a system that can register irradiance over a wide range of intensities and accurately convey the daily changes of irradiance, from the low light levels experienced at dawn and sunset to the high intensities during the daytime, to the master clock in the SCN (Gooley et al. 2003; Altimus et al., 2010).

The ipRGCs sensitivity to energy in the different wavelengths in the visible spectrum differs from that of rods and cones. Laboratory work, using monochromatic light pulses as well as polychromatic light enriched in the short-wavelength part of the visible spectrum show that short-wavelength light elicits larger responses of various physiological and psychological output measures (Warman, Dijk, Warman, Arendt & Skene, 2003; Lockley, Brainard, & Czeisler, 2003; Cajochen et al. 2005; Lockley et al., 2006; Münch et al., 2006; Vandwalle et al., 2007; Zaidi et al., 2007; West et al., 2011; Brainard et al., 2015). Furthermore, polychromatic and analytical action spectra for the melatonin suppressing response and pupillary light reflex show that the peak sensitivity of the circadian system is within the range 459-483 nanometer (nm) (Brainard et al., 2001; Thapan, Arendt & Skene, 2001; Hankins & Lucas, 2002).

2.2. Entrainment of biological rhythms

Physiological and behavioural rhythms are generated by the master circadian clock, located in the SCN. The SCN is a twin nucleus in the hypothalamic region of the brain containing 10000-15000 neurons (Moore, Speh & Leak, 2002).

The daily 24-h rhythm of the endogenous circadian clock is produced by a transcription-translation feedback loop containing four main phases: transcription,

translation, inhibition and decay. In the SCN, the clock genes Clock, BMAL1, NPAS2 and Ror α serve as positive regulators and induce transcription of clock-controlled genes, Period, Chryptochrome and Rev-Erba, which in turn feed-back on the positive regulators in a negative feedback loop (Sahar & Sassone-Corsi, 2010).

Most tissue in the body contain clock genes and display daily rhythms. Clocks outside of the brain are called peripheral clocks and are synchronized by the master clock in the SCN (Cermakian & Sassone-Corsi, 2000; Reppert & Weaver, 2002).

The human circadian clock oscillates with a period close to, but not exactly 24 hours. Many people show a slightly delayed ECP while some display an advanced rhythm (Czeisler et al., 1999; Wright, Hughes, Kronauer, Dijk, Czeisler, 2001). This means that the endogenous circadian clock needs daily resetting to be in an appropriate phase with the solar day and night. The period of the circadian pacemaker is entrained to the external day and night cycle mainly by photic but also non-photic (e.g. social cues, feeding times, exercise, sound and the sleep-wake cycle) time cues, or zeitgebers (Honma, Honma & Nakamura, 1995; Duffy, Kronauer & Czeisler, 1996; Roenneberg & Foster, 1997; Goichot et al., 1998; Danilenko, Wirz-Justice, Kräuchi, Weber & Terman, 2000; Mistleberger & Skene, 2004; Goel, 2005).

Phase angle of entrainment is a principal concept that describes the phase relationship between circadian rhythms of different parameters, for example the endogenous circadian clock, the daily rhythm of sleep and wakefulness and environmental time, a phase relationship which is important for attaining wakefulness during the day and an uninterrupted sleep during the night (Dijk& Czeisler, 1994; Duffy & Wright, 2005;). Furthermore, an incorrect phase relationship between circadian rhythms of various physiological, neuroendocrine and neurobehavioral processes and local time has been associated with serious implications for human health and a number of disorders, for example obesity, depression, diabetes, different sleep disorders and cardiovascular disease (Rajaratnam & Arendt, 2001; Delezie & Challet, 2011; Roenneberg, Allebrandt, Merrow & Vetter, 2012; Buxton et al., 2012).

2.3. Characteristics of the light exposure influencing nonimage-forming effects

This section provides an overview of main properties of the light exposure that influence the non-image-forming responses.

2.3.1. Light intensity

The physiological and behavioral responses of a light exposure depend on the intensity of the light stimuli. Dose-response curves for suppression of melatonin, phase shifts of the circadian rhythms of melatonin and cortisol and acute alerting effects show a non-linear dose-response that best can be described by a logistic model (Boivin & Czeisler, 1996; Cajochen et al., 2000; Zeitzer et al., 2000).

In comparison to a light pulse with an intensity of 9100 lux, ordinary room intensities in the range 50-160 lux elicit approximately half of the maximum melatonin suppressing response, phase shifting response of the daily melatonin rhythm and acute alerting response (Cajochen et al., 2000; Zeitzer et al., 2000). A saturating effect is observed at approximately 550 lux, producing a response amounting to 90 % of the maximal response of a bright light pulse (Zeitzer et al., 2000).

2.3.2. Timing and duration of light exposure

The effect of a light exposure is time dependent which can be illustrated by a phase response curve (PRC). Light exposures at early night result in phase delays of the circadian clock and a light exposure late at night elicits a phase advance (Czeisler et al., 1989; Minors, Waterhouse, & Wirz-Justice, 1991; Khalsa, Jewett, Cajochen & Czeisler, 2003; Kripke, Elliot, Youngstedt & Rex, 2007; Revell, Molina & Eastman, 2012; St. Hilaire et al., 2012; Rüger et al., 2013).

Although contradictory results have been reported, most findings show that the circadian system respond to light during the whole day and therefore suggest that the clock is entrained by light exposures throughout the day (Dumont and Carrier, 1997; Jewett et al., 1997; Kripke et al., 2007).

Similar to the dose-response, the duration-response of a light exposure is nonlinear showing that light pulses of shorter duration are more effective per minute of exposure than longer durations (Chang et al., 2012). Furthermore, intermittent bright light pulses, which are commonly found in natural settings, cause significant responses (Savides et al., 1986; Hebért et al., 1998; Rimmer et al., 2000; Gronfier, Wright, Kronauer, Jewett & Czeisler, 2004). Due to adaptive responses of the circadian system, increasing the duration of a light exposure is more effective than increasing the intensity of the light stimulus (Dewan et al., 2011).

2.3.3. Light exposure patterns and light history

Previous light exposure has been shown to affect the response of a light exposure suggesting that light history has an adapting effect on the circadian system and that the pattern of light and darkness exposure is fundamental. A nocturnal light exposure after a preceding time period spent in dimmer light results in significantly more suppression of melatonin secretion and increased alertness in comparison with after a previous exposure to light conditions with higher intensities (Owen & Arendt, 1992; Hébert, Martin, Lee & Eastman, 2002; Rufiange, Lachapelle & Dumont, M, 2003; Smith, Schoen & Czeisler, 2004; Jasser, Hanifin, Rollaq & Brainard, 2006; Higushi, Motohashi, Ishibashi & Maeda, 2007; Chang, Sheer, & Czeisler, 2011; Chang, Scheer, Czeisler & Aeschbach, 2013; Kozaki, Kubokawa, Taketomi & Hatae, 2015). Moreover, spectral composition of the daytime light exposure also influences the effect of a nocturnal light exposure (Kozaki, Koga, Toda, Nogushi & Yasukoushi, 2008; Kozaki, Kubokawa, Taketomi & Hatae, 2016).

To summarize this section, daily exposures to light and darkness have a crucial impact on human physiological, neuroendocrine and neurobehavioral processes. The main properties influencing the non-image-forming responses to light are spectral composition, intensity, timing and duration, and previous light exposure.

3. Previous research

This chapter provides a summary of previous research which include topics relevant for the present research.

3.1. Field research on daily and seasonal light exposure in real-life settings

To investigate typical light-dark cycles and the quality of the visible radiation that people of today are exposed to in their real working and living environment, field research has used prototype and commercial portable instruments and diaries for recording daily light exposure in various contexts (Okudaira, Kripke, & Webster, 1983; Eastman, 1990; Espiritu, et al., 1994; Oren et al., 1994; Cole et al., 1995; Ueno-Towatari, Norimatsu, Blazejczyk, Tokura, & Morita, 2007; Thorne, Jones, Peters, Archer, & Dijk, 2009; Figueiro & Rea, 2010; Hubalek, Brink & Schierz, 2010; Smolders, deKort & van den Berg, 2013).

Research carried out in real-life settings also give an opportunity to examine the ecological validity of theoretical models based on results obtained in highly controlled laboratory settings. In their review, Dumont and Beaulieu (2007) points out that there are important differences regarding light conditions tested in laboratory and those experienced in natural settings and consequently data from field research can provide valuable information that can complement findings from laboratory research.

Field studies have been conducted to investigate in what way various factors, including age, type of work, chronotype, geographic location and season influence typical daily light exposure (Okudaira, Kripke, & Webster, 1983; Cambell, Kripke, Gillin & Hrubovcak, 1988; Cole et al., 1995; Hébert, Dumont, & Paquet, 1998; Girardin et al., 2000; Dumont, Benhaberou-Brun & Paquet, 2001; Kawinska, Dumont, Selmaoui, Paquet & Carrier, 2005; Grandner, Kripke & Langer, 2006; Goulet, Mongrain, Desrosiers, Paquet, & Dumont, 2007; Park, Kripke & Cole, 2007; Staples, Archer, Arber & Skene, 2009; Thorne et al., 2009; Figueiro & Rea, 2010; Hubalek, Brink & Schierz, 2010; Miller, Bierman, Figueiro, Schernhammer & Rea, 2010; Scheuermaier et al., 2010; Crowley, Molina & Burgess, 2015; Figueiro & Rea, 2016).

To further inform of what kind of lighting conditions that are needed with regard to psychological well-being and physiological health, others have examined possible differences in light exposure between healthy subjects and people experiencing seasonal problems (Guillemette, Hébert, Paquet, & Dumont, 1998; Graw, Recker, Sand, Kräuchi & Wirz-Justice, 1999).

Based on the prevailing theoretical models used for explaining the impact of light on entrainment of biological rhythms, early field research focused on daily exposure to bright light (Okudaira et al. 1983, Savides et al., 1986; Cambell et al., 1988). Concurrent with increased knowledge about human photictransduction and how different characteristic of the light exposure influence responses of the circadian system, subsequent studies in real working and living environments also have recognized the spectral composition of the 24-h light exposure (Thorne et al., 2009; Hubalek et al., 2010; Figueiro et al., 2010; Smolders et al., 2013).

Taken together, previous field research show that people of today spend much of their waking day indoors, exposed to ordinary room intensities, which generally are between 260-870 lux on the workplace in office environments (measured as horizontal illuminance) (Küller et al., 2006). Prior findings report that, on latitudes between 30° and 50° on the northern hemisphere, people usually are exposed to bright light (i.e. >1000 lux) for 1.5-2.6 hours during the summer (Savides et al., 1983; Cole et al., 1995; Hebért et al.,1998; Guillemette et al., 1998; Aan Het Rot, Moskowitz & Young, 2008) and many spend half of the waking day in lighting conditions less than 100 lux also during the summer. Moreover, the 24-h total and mean light exposure as well as exposures to bright light pulses change with seasons and those variations are greater at higher latitudes (Cole et al. 1995; Higushi et al. 2007; Park et al. 2007). During the winter, many people living at higher latitudes are exposed to bright light, exceeding 1000 lux for less than 30 minutes per day (Cole et al. 1995; Hebért et al., 1998).

Studies focusing on light exposure pattern show that daily exposure to bright light normally comprise brief light pulses distributed throughout the day and seasonal variations have been observed during different time periods of the day. Furthermore, durations of light exposures exceeding various intensity thresholds and amount within different intensity ranges varies during the course of the day. However, there are inconsistencies regarding seasonal variations of daily exposure to various indoor illuminance levels. Hebért et al. (1998) found no seasonal differences which previously have been reported by Cole et al. (1995).

Relating to seasonal changes in photoperiod length, Eastman (1990) demonstrated that, in the summer the time period between the first and last exposure to daylight outdoors was longer in the summer in comparison to the winter and the seasonal difference was larger in the evening. Similar findings were reported by Figueiro and Rea (2010), showing a larger evening exposure to circadian light (i.e. light exposure measured according to the sensitivity of the circadian system) in spring than in winter as a result of exposure to more natural daylight rather than

seasonal variations in the use of artificial light. Wehr, Giesen, Moul, Turner & Schwarts (1995) reported findings showing that the use of artificial light results in unvarying photoperiods during the seasons, unlike the seasonal changes of the natural photoperiod. The results are in line with later findings reported by Hebért et al. (1998) and Crowley et al. (2013).

Several field studies have observed exposures to low levels of light in the morning, which then increase during the day reaching maximum levels during the afternoon (between 12.00-16.00) after which the levels decline and reaching low levels in the evening (Thorne et al., 2009; Goulet et al., 2007).

Field research conducted to this date show inconsistencies regarding effects of age. Some studies report no age-differences concerning duration of bright light or duration of light exposures within certain ranges, at least for people living in urban settings at a latitude of 44°-45° N. Others report higher as well as lower daily bright light exposure in older people (Scheuermaier et al., 2010; Cambell, 1988).

There appear to be considerable variations in light exposure from day to day, both within an individual and between individuals. The 24-h light exposure has been found to be different during regular workdays and weekends (Hubalek et al. 2010; Crowley et al., 2015). Hubalek et al. (2010) displayed results showing similar daily light exposures during workdays although the daily light exposure varies considerably during free days on weekends. Furthermore, Crowley et al. (2015), found higher light exposures during workdays in comparison to week-end days, especially during the mornings, both in winter and in summer. Also, timing of sleep and activity in relation to external time (i.e. chronotype) have been shown to influence the 24-h light-dark exposure pattern (Goulet et al. 2007; Staples et al. 2009).

The importance of recognizing the whole 24-h light-dark cycle has clearly been demonstrated in field studies focusing on shift-work and physiological effects of seasonal changes in daily light exposure patterns (Dumont et al., 2001; Morita et al., 2002; Kawinska et al., 2005).

In addition to diurnal and seasonal variations in intensity, also the spectral composition of the light exposure displays changes across the day and during different seasons at higher latitudes. In the summer, the contribution of the short-wavelength part to the overall light exposure is larger than during the winter, especially during the evenings (Thorne et al. 2009).

3.2. Seasonal variation in physiology

The circadian rhythm of melatonin secretion is mainly regulated by the photoperiod and has often been used to define biological night and day. Melatonin levels are high during the nighttime and are normally low during the day (Arendt, 2005). In seasonal animals, duration of nocturnal secretion of melatonin represents a seasonal signal regulating physiological and behavioral changes (Arendt, Middleton, Stone & Skene, 1999).

Melatonin is primarily synthesized in the hypothalamic pineal gland. The SCN controls the circadian rhythm of melatonin by neural projections via the paraventricular nucleus (PVN), which then are transmitted along the intermediolateral cell column and the input reach the pineal gland via cervical ganglion (Moore, 1996). Moreover, light can also influence the secretion of melatonin downstream of the SCN (i.e. masking) by acutely suppressing the synthesis.

Different types of melatonin receptors have been observed in a wide variety of tissue. For example, in addition to the SCN, melatonin receptors have been found in the retina, heart, kidneys, pancreatic islets, adrenal glands, stomach and gonads. This suggests that melatonin affects the rhythms of many physiological processes including phase resetting of the endogenous circadian clock (Brown, Pandi-Perumal, Traht & Cardinali, 2010).

Laboratory research have demonstrated that humans can adjust physiological and behavioral processes according to the length of the photoperiod (Wehr, 1991; Buresová, Dvorákova & Illnerová, 1992; Wehr, Moul & Barbato, 1993; Vondrasová-Jelínkova, Hájek & Illnerová, 1999). However, field research by Wehr et al. (1995) showed no seasonal differences regarding nocturnal secretion of melatonin in modern, real-life situations probably as a result of the use of artificial lighting.

Other research carried out at different latitudes, investigating seasonal differences in various features of the melatonin rhythm, for example melatonin peak amplitude, daily and nocturnal concentrations and phase position of the circadian rhythm have reported inconsistent findings. Some authors have reported seasonal variations of the phase position of the rhythm, showing an advanced phase in the summer and the autumn in comparison to the spring and the winter (Illnerová, Hoffman & Vanecek, 1985; Laakso, Porkka-Heiskanen, Alila, Stenberg & Johansson, 1994). On the other hand, others have not observed any seasonal changes or found a delayed phase position in the summer and spring when compared to the winter (Stockan & Reiter, 1994; Van Dongen & Dinges, 2005; Figueiro & Rea, 2010; Crowley et al., 2015).

Furthermore, longer durations of melatonin secretion during the winter have been shown in some studies while other researchers did not observe any seasonal variations (Kauppila, Kivelä, Pakarinen, A & Vakkuri, 1987; Wehr et al., 1995; Wehr et al., 2001). Higher concentrations of melatonin, both during the day and the night have been reported at high latitudes in the winter (Martikainen, Tapanainen, Vakkuri, Leppälouta & Huhtaniemi, 1985; Kivelä, Kauppila, Ylöstalo, Vakkuri & Leppälouto, 1988; Stokkan & Reiter, 1994; Morera & Abreu, 2006). Moreover, a seasonal variation has been observed showing higher peak melatonin amplitude in the winter in comparison to the summer (Morera & Abreu, 2006). There are several hypotheses connecting the rhythm of melatonin to the problems experienced by people suffering from SAD and its non-clinical form subsyndromal seasonal affective disorder (S-SAD) (Lam & Levitan, 2000; Roecklin et al., 2013). This has contributed to investigations comparing melatonin rhythms in healthy subjects and patients. According to the phase shift hypothesis the symptoms associated with SAD and S-SAD occur as a result of a seasonal phase shift in the relationship between the circadian rhythms generated by the endogenous circadian pacemaker (e.g. melatonin, cortisol and core body temperature) and the sleep-wake cycle (Lewy, Sack, Singer & White, 1987; Lewy, Lefler, Emens & Bauer, 2006).

In support of the phase shift hypothesis, some researchers have observed a phase delay or advance in the rhythm of melatonin and other endocrine rhythms during the depressive state in SAD-patients (Dahl et al., 1993; Avery et al., 1997; Lewy et al., 2006). On the other hand, there are examples of studies where the authors have not found any differences concerning the melatonin rhythm in SAD-patients in comparison to healthy controls (Checkley et al., 1993).

Similar to the circadian rhythm of melatonin, the rhythm of cortisol shows a diurnal pattern with higher levels during the day and lower values during the night (Jung et al., 2010). A distinct peak (i.e. awakening cortisol response) is displayed shortly after time of wake-up (Clow, Thorn & Evans, 2004).

Cortisol is a stress hormone that is influenced by a variety of factors and is regulated depending on the demand for mobilizing the organism. It has an effect on many physiological processes including metabolic-, immune and muscle functions (Küller & Wetterberg, 1996; Jung et al., 2010).

Exposure to light has been shown to increase morning levels of cortisol (Leproult, Coleccia, L'Hermite-Balériaux & Van Cauter, 2001; Scheer & Buijs, 2009). However, other results show that exposure to light have a reducing effect on the level of cortisol (Kostoglou-Athanassiou, Trecher, Wheeler & Forsling, 1998; Jung et al., 2010). Field research carried out at high latitudes have shown low levels of cortisol in the summer and higher levels in the spring, autumn and winter (Hansen, Garde, Skovgrad & Cristenson, 2001; Persson, Garde, Hansen, Larsson, Orbaek & Karlsson, 2008). Other researchers have shown a relationship between lighting in the school environment and seasonal variation in morning cortisol concentrations (Küller & Lindsten 1992).

3.3. Seasonal variations in psychological and neurobehavioral parameters

Previous findings reported in the literature show an agreement on light having an acute alerting effect during the nighttime which have been associated to its suppressing effect on nocturnal secretion of melatonin (Badia, Myers, Boecker &

Culpepper, 1991; Myers & Badia, 1993; Lowden, Åkerstedt, & Wibom, 2004). However, a number of studies carried out in the laboratory and in the field have found similar alerting effects also during the daytime when melatonin levels are low (Phipps-Nelson, Redman, Dijk & Rajaratnam, 2003; Rüger et al., 2006; Kaida, Takahashi, Haratani, Otsuka, Fukasawa, & Nakata, 2007a; Smolders, de Kort & Cluitmans, 2012). Furthermore, beneficial effects of bright light and exposure to blue-enriched light, with a higher content of short-wavelength light, have been observed for other psychological measures, including cognitive performance, vitality, concentration and irritability (Mills, Tomkins & Schlangen, 2007; Viola, James, Schlangen & Dijk, 2008; Vandwalle et al., 2007; Corbett, Middleton & Arendt, 2012)

Bright light and light enriched in the short-wavelength part of the visible spectrum have been demonstrated to have a positive influence on mood and social interaction in people suffering from SAD and S-SAD and healthy, non-depressed subjects (Sack et al., 1990; Partonen & Lönnqvist, 2000; Goel & Etwaroo, 2006; Kaida, Takashi & Otsuka, 2007b; Aan Het Rot, Moskowitz & Young, 2008; Meesters, Decker, Schlangen, Bos & Ruiter, 2011). However, there are some contradictory results (Rosenthal, Rotter, Jacobsen & Skwerer, 1987; Kasper, Rogers, Madden, Joseph-Vanderpool & Rosenthal, 1990; Bauer, Kurtz, Rubin & Marcus, 1994; Genhart, Kelly, Coursey, Datiles & Rosenthal, 1993; Daurat, Foret, Touitou & Benoit, 1996). Moreover, field studies have shown a relationship between daily light exposure and light exposure during the morning and feelings of vitality, social and emotional functioning and quality of life (Grandner et al., 2006; Smolders et al, 2013).

Most studies examining seasonal variation in various measures of sleep, including bedtime, time of awakening, sleep onset, and sleep duration have been reporting seasonal effects (Kohsaka, Fukuda, Honma & Morita, 1992; Anderson, Rosen & Mendelson, 1994; Hebért et al, 1998; Figueiro & Rea, 2010; Friborg, Bjørvatn, Amponsah, & Pallesen, 2012; Garde et al., 2014). However, there are also contrasting findings, showing no seasonal variations in sleep (Park et al., 2007; Crowley et al., 2015).

Also, perception of light in the indoor environment might be affected by season. The perceived qualities of the lighting conditions have a major impact on mood, work performance and work satisfaction (Küller et al., 2006; Grimaldi, Partonen, Haukka, Aromaa & Lönnqvist, 2008; Veitch, Newsham, Boyce, & Jones, 2008). Therefore, it is important to understand the relation between perception of lighting conditions in working environments and season.

4. Methodological considerations

This chapter gives a description of the methodology used in the studies included in the thesis.

4.1. Research approach

Lighting design is a complex field of research, where physiological, psychological as well as technical aspects need to be considered together (DiLaura et al., 2011). An extensive overview of previous research reported in the scientific literature was undertaken to compile existing knowledge in research fields relevant for the present research and to identify appropriate methods and instruments, with high validity and reliability.

The research questions were investigated by studying human adaptation to regional lighting conditions during one year. Data was collected in a longitudinal field study with a mixed-method design considering physiological functioning, emotion and technical and physical properties. Moreover, a perceptional dimension exploring seasonal experience of lighting conditions in the working environments was incorporated in the holistic design.

To answer the questions concerning diurnal and seasonal variations (A1, B1, C 1-3, D1) in the studied parameters a longitudinal, within subject's design was chosen. This research design is a strong design that controls for individual differences concerning physiological and psychological effects of the daily and seasonal light exposure (Shaughnessy & Zechmeister, 1990). The design had to include methods for assessing daily and seasonal differences in physiological processes connected the biological clock to answer the question in theme B (B1). Moreover, the instruments used in the studies needed to permit measurements of diurnal and seasonal variation in psychological well-being and sleep (C1-C2) during daily life. Also, the questions relating to daily and seasonal perception of the light in the office environments required instruments for evaluation of different aspects of lighting, such as the perceived quality and strength of the light (C3). To answer the research questions concerning light exposure and measurement of light with respect to non-image-forming effects of light, instruments for measuring intensity as well as spectral composition were needed (A1, D1, D2).

Furthermore, the geographical location, at high latitude with large seasonal variations in the natural photoperiod was selected as it provides a variation of available daylight and need for additional artificial lighting.

4.2. Subjects and settings

The final sample for the studies consisted of 30 healthy participants, 20 women (mean age = 42.6 years, SD = 9.98 years, range 24 - 61 years) and 10 men (mean age = 45.2 years, SD = 14.7 years, range 21 - 64 years). Two subjects withdrew at an early stage and are not included in the data analysis. The sampling criteria included male and female office employees, working at least 75 % of full time during daytime. A normal workweek consisted of 40 h of work during weekdays.

Different types of offices were included in the study representing office settings regularly found in Sweden. All workplaces except one had access to daylight through at least one side window. Most subjects were seated relatively close to a window (mean distance = 1.7 m, SD = 1.1 m, range = 1.1 - 6.8 m). Localized lighting from fixtures, suspended from the ceiling was used in the majority of the offices. The fixtures were mostly equipped with fluorescent light sources with a correlated color temperature between 3000 Kelvin (K) and 3500 K. In some cases, the subjects had access to task light delivered by fixtures placed on the desk. Additional artificial lighting in the office environments was provided by wall luminaires and downlights equipped with compact fluorescent light sources.

4.3. Procedure

The collection of data for the studies was conducted between February 2008 and January 2009. The participants were recruited from four work sites. Before the start of the study, appropriate persons with a leading position within the organizations were contacted and received a letter describing the purpose and general procedure of the study. The contact persons were asked to distribute an invitation to a meeting with the researchers among the staff. During this meeting, the audience was informed about the purpose of the study and a description of the procedure. Those who were interested in taking part in the study were then given time for consideration before giving informed consent and deciding to participate.

Prior to the start of the study, the subjects were contacted regarding preliminary dates for data collections and concerning a visit to the workplace by a member of the research team. During the visit, the workplace was visually inspected and suitable points for physical measurements in the office environments, including lighting conditions and temperature were documented. A sketch of the room was also made marking window placement, luminaires, seating position and desk.

The months of the year were divided into seasons with respect to the solstices. That meant that winter included the months November, December and January, and spring the months February, March and April. Further, May, June and July represented the summer and the autumn season encompassed September, October and November.

Since the purpose was to study the natural pattern of light exposure and sleepactivity pattern during a regular workweek in the four seasons, there were no fixed bedtimes and wake-up times.

The static field measurements of lighting conditions were conducted at five occasions, in February/March, April/May, June, September/October and December/January throughout the year. The measuring periods were determined based on previous data reporting timing of seasonal changes in physiological and psychological parameters (Küller & Lindsten 1992; Küller & Wetterberg 1996).

4.4. Instruments

This section presents the instruments used for physical measurement of light exposure, measurements of biological markers and measurement of psychological parameters.

4.4.1. Ambulatory measurements of light exposure

The lighting conditions that the subjects were exposed to when conducting their daily activities at the workplace, in the home environment and in places where they spent their leisure time, were continuously recorded with two instruments for ambulatory measurement of light. That made it possible to investigate daily and seasonal patterns of light exposure in terms of intensity, timing and duration, and spectral power distribution (SPD).

The Actiwatch-L monitor (Minimitter/Respironics, Bend, OR) has a sensor for measurements of illuminance and also includes an accelerometer for measurements of activity. The instrument is sensitive to illuminance levels ranging from 0.1 to 150 000 photopic lux and has a peak spectral sensitivity at 580 nm. The device registers optical radiation in a wavelength range between 330 nm (nanometer) and 720 nm. Furthermore, the instrument has a linearity of < 2 % for illuminances between 0.1 – 150 000 lux and an angular response of +- 50 degrees. In the present study, the monitor was worn on the wrist and illuminance data were sampled by logging an illuminance value every minute.

A prototype instrument for ambulatory recordings of irradiance in different wavelength-bands was used to investigate the quality (i.e. SPD) of the radiant energy the subjects were exposed to throughout the day. The instrument had seven channels with bandwidths of 50 nm, ranging from 400-750 nm. It was designed by use of photopic devices (Hamamatsu Photonics K.K., Hamamatsu City, Japan) and a linear variable band pass filter for spectral filtering (Edmund Optics Inc, Barrington, New Jersey, USA). Spectral sensitivity, accuracy and linearity were validated by calculating calibration equations for the seven channels according to calibrated spectroradiometer (Light simultaneous measurements with a Spex:McMahan Research Laboratories, Chapel Hill, North Carolina, USA) in various lighting conditions, including daylight and artificial lighting, which are commonly experienced in real working and living environments.

A logging interval of 1 minute was used for recording the measurements and the collected data was stored in a module carried in a shoulder bag. The sensor was positioned at the chest. Study I, focused on the range between 450 and 500 nm as a measure of light exposure with a particular impact on ipRGCs. In study III, the total exposure was divided into three wavelength ranges, representing short-wavelength radiation (400 - 550 nm), middle-wavelength radiation (550 nm – 650 nm) and long-wavelength radiation (650 nm – 750 nm).

4.4.2. Static measurements of lighting conditions in the offices

Field recordings of lighting conditions in the offices, in terms of intensity and spectral composition, were conducted by static measurements of illuminance and irradiance. A calibrated Hagner Universal Photometer S4 (B. Hagner AB, Solna, Sweden), with a detector SD 2 (B. Hagner AB, Solna, Sweden), was used for measurements of illuminance. The spectral composition of the visible radiation in the working environments was recorded using an Avantes Avaspec-2048-USB 2 spectroradiometer (Avantes BV, Apeldoorn, the Netherlands).

4.4.3. Measurements and assessments of biological markers

The subjects collected saliva for assessment of two biological markers, melatonin and cortisol, during a 24-hour period, between the second and third day of the measuring period. Saliva sampling was chosen because it is a non-invasive method permitting the subjects to collect saliva at the work place and at home. The hormones melatonin and cortisol display a circadian rhythm and have been used as biological markers in research investigating non-image-forming effects concerning various physiological processes, including phase resetting of the endogenous circadian clock and suppression of nocturnal melatonin secretion. The circadian rhythm of melatonin, is considered an especially stable marker as it is not easily influenced by masking responses due to movement (Duffy and Wright, 2005; Lewy et al., 2006).

Saliva were collected every four hours, using Salivettes cotton swabs (Salivette; Sarstedt, Newton, North Carolina, USA). The samples were immediately stored at < -20 degrees Celsius until the sample was analyzed.

The times of saliva collection permitted estimations of daily and nocturnal levels of melatonin. Moreover, the circadian profile, peak time and peak levels were calculated by spline interpolations of the original points to determine if there were any seasonal variations regarding the phase and amplitude of the expressed rhythm.

The saliva was centrifuged for 5 min at 3000 rpm. The melatonin concentration in the samples was analyzed by using a commercial Elisa kit (Direct Saliva Melatonin Elisa (EK-DSM), Buhlmann Laboratories AG, Switzerland). This is a competitive immunoassay using a capture antibody (Ab) technique. Intra-Assay precision (Within-Run) was 12.6 %. The intraassay precision was calculated from the results of four different saliva samples within the standard range, measured 10 times in duplicate in a single run. Inter-Assay Precision (Run-to-Run) was 22.9 %. The inter-assay precision was calculated from the results of 17 independent runs with 5 samples within the standard range. The detection limit of the assay was 0.5 pg / ml.

Cortisol concentrations were measured using an ELISA KIT (DRG Salivary Cortisol ELISA KIT (SLV-2930), DRG International, Inc., USA) based on the competition principle and the micro plate separation. The intra-assay variation, determined by replicate measurement of four saliva samples and expressed as coefficient variation (C.V.) was between 1.47 % and 4.52 %. The inter-assay (between-run) variation, determined by quadruplicate measurements of commercial control samples in three different day's runs was between 5.82 % and 7.47 %. The detection limit was 0.0537 μ g/dl.

4.4.4. Subjective evaluations of psychological well-being

The Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) was used for investigating seasonal variations in subjective psychological well-being. The instrument is validated and easy to administer which makes it suitable for self-ratings of mood during daily life. PANAS is a factor-analytically derived instrument that was developed for brief measurements of two broad dimensions of the subjective emotional experience, reflecting affective, physical and cognitive states (Watson et al., 1988).

Twenty adjectives, each describing an emotion were assessed in terms of 'how do you feel right now'. The form comprises two, ten-item Likert type scales (range 10-50) measuring positive affect, PA (α =0.86-0.90) and Negative affect, NA (α =0.84-0.87). High PA is characterized by amongst others enthusiasm, energy

level, mental alertness, interest, joy and determination and a low positive affect imply lethargy and lassitude. NA is a dimension describing subjective distress. A low NA indicate a state of calmness and relaxation. Results from studies show that PA display a diurnal rhythm related to rhythm of the ECP (Watson et al., 1988; Clark et al., 1989).

4.4.5. Assessments of seasonality

Seasonality was retrospectively assessed with a questionnarie for investigating recurring experiences of seasonal variations in subjective well-being and mood (Küller et al., 2006).

4.4.6. Recordings of sleep-wake behavior

A 24-h graphic log was developed for determining sleep-wake behavior in the present research. Time of wake-up and time when lights were turned off for sleep were noted in addition to the times when the subjects started and ended working.

4.4.7. Subjective ratings of perceived lighting quality in the office settings

An instrument comprising sixteen bipolar seven-grade scales were used for the assessment of the perceived qualities of the lighting in the offices (Küller & Wetterberg, 1993; Küller & Wetterberg, 1996). By means of factor analysis four overarching dimensions, hedonic tone (α =0.84), strength (α =0.82), variation (α =0.52, Cronbach's α based on the data included in the present research), and flicker (only one scale) can be captured from the scales (Johansson, Pedersen, Maleetipwan-Mattsson, Kuhn & Laike, 2014). This instrument has been used for evaluations of lighting conditions by laypersons in a number of studies carried out in the field (Küller & Wetterberg, 1996; Maleetipwan-Mattsson & Laike, 2015; Gentile, Govén, Laike & Sjöberg, 2017).

4.4.8. Instrument for determining circadian type

Three scales were used for assessment of circadian type (Küller and Wetterberg 1996). It was determined by the answers to the following statements: I am a typical sort of person that likes to stay up late at night, I am a typical sort of person that likes to get up early in the morning, I usually have difficulty falling asleep in the evening. The three scales were graded as follows: Yes, I agree; I'm not sure; No, I do not agree. Watson et al. (1988). suggest that there is a high correlation between

simple self-identification of circadian type and the scores on the complete Morning-Evening Questionnaire (MEQ)(Horne & Östberg, 1976).

4.4.9. Photoperiod length and outdoor exposure to bright daylight

The sunrise/sunset calculator (National Research Council Canada) was used to establish the daily exposure to bright daylight during the seasons. In a graphic log that was developed for the purpose of the present research, the subjects registered the time spent outdoors. Regarding resolution of the data, the diurnal graph was divided into ten-minute bins.

4.4.10. Questionnaire on home lighting

A questionnaire concerning light sources in the home environment was developed for the study and was used to get information of the light sources used in the home environment. The questionnaire depicted various light sources and the participants were asked to indicate on a 4-point Likert scale if the light sources were used in most luminaires, in some luminaires, in a few luminaires, or not at all. The following light sources were included in the questionnaire: incandescent lamp, halogen lamp, linear fluorescent tube, compact fluorescent tube and compact fluorescent integrated lamp. The participants also had the opportunity to make additional reports of light sources that were used in the home environment, not included in the questionnaire.

4.5. Data treatment

The Statistical Program for Social Sciences (SPSS), version 19 for Windows was used for the calculations.

Regarding statistical level of acceptance, a p-value < 0.05 was considered to be a significant effect.

In study I, ANOVA Repeated Measures were used to examine the daily and seasonal variations of melatonin and cortisol concentrations, peak melatonin concentration and peak time of the melatonin rhythm. Missing values were replaced by the individual seasonal mean for the corresponding time point.

ANOVA Repeated Measures were also used to investigate diurnal and seasonal difference regarding light exposure. The data from the ambulatory recordings of light exposure were divided into 4-h time periods across the day and a seasonal mean for each time period was computed. Missing data were replaced by individual seasonal mean for the corresponding time period. Correlational analysis (Pearson's product-moment correlation coefficient) were used to compute the relationship

between the light exposure measured as irradiance (within the wavelength range between 450 nm - 500 nm) and as illuminance.

Moreover, effect sizes (r) of seasonal variations in daily light exposure and concerning the two biological markers were computed.

In study II, seasonal variations concerning mood, exposure to bright daylight outdoors, sleep-activity behavior and subjective evaluations of the light in the offices were examined by ANOVA Repeated Measures. To investigate if a previous history of experiencing seasonal variations in subjective well-being and mood had an influence, the statistical analysis also included seasonality as a between group factor. Interrelationships between the different physical and psychological measures were explored by the use of correlational analysis (Pearson correlation coefficients). The seasonal mean duration of bright daylight exposure outdoors during six four-hour time periods were computed. Missing values were replaced by individual seasonal mean for the corresponding time point or time period.

In study III, the association between ambulatory and static measurements of spectral composition and illuminance were determined by calculations of Pearson's product-moment correlation coefficient and through the use of dependent means *t*-tests. The data from the ambulatory measurements were treated to allow comparisons with the static measurements. Missing values in the ambulatory recordings were replaced by individual seasonal mean. Missing data concerning the static measurements were replaced by annual mean as a result of the lower resolution not permitting a seasonal mean to be calculated.

4.6. Ethical considerations

The research carried out in the studies included in this thesis entailed important ethical implications regarding informed consent, confidentiality and intrusion in daily life that needed to be carefully considered.

Measures were undertaken to ensure that the data collection was confidential. The method of data treatment secured that no individual persons could be identified. Furthermore, the study was designed to minimize the interference on the participant's daily activities by limiting the number of assessments.

Before the start of the study informed consent was obtained from responsible persons in the organizations where the subjects were employed. The purpose and procedure of the study were explained to personnel that were interested to participate in order for them to be able to give an informed consent. Furthermore, it was emphasized that participation was voluntary and that they could withdraw from the study without stating any reason for the decision.

The study design was approved by the ethics committee at Fukuoka Women's University.

5. Results

5.1. Main results from study I

One part of the overall aim of the study, was to investigate daily and seasonal illuminance exposure and exposure to short-wavelength light in a group of healthy Swedish office workers (13 women, 2 men, mean age = 46.1 years, SD = 9.8 years, range = 28-61 years). The results were used as a part for answering the research question in theme A, concerning how office working people in Sweden generally are exposed to visible radiation in the working and living environments. Furthermore, to answer the question in theme B, regarding seasonal changes in physiological processes, the study examined seasonal changes in two biological markers.

The specific objectives were to a.) investigate if there are any seasonal variations in daily light exposure patterns in terms of illuminance and SPD in the wavelength range between 450-500 nm and b.) to examine if there are any seasonal differences in daily and nocturnal levels of melatonin and cortisol. Also, to investigate if there are any seasonal variations regarding the phase and peak level of the expressed circadian rhythm of melatonin.

5.1.1. Natural patterns of diurnal and seasonal light exposure

There was a significant seasonal variation in total daily light exposure, both when measured as illuminance exposure (F (3, 42) = 46.07, p < .001) and concerning exposure to irradiance in the short-wavelength part of the spectrum between 450 nm and 500 nm (F (3, 39) = 12.58, p < .001). Throughout the summer, the subjects were exposed to approximately 15 times more illuminance than during the winter, and 3 - 4 times more than during the autumn and spring. Furthermore, seasonal differences in light exposure were found during all time periods of the day except during nighttime, between 00.00 - 04.00. Daily light exposure during the different time periods across the year is shown in figures 1 - 3 and tables 1 - 3 (see appended paper I).

A seasonal difference was also observed regarding the relative light exposure throughout the day. In the winter, the subjects were exposed to more of the daily light exposure during the day and to a lesser extent in the evening. However, during the summer they were exposed to more of the daily light exposure during the evening. Figure 4 (see appended paper I) display the relative light exposure during the day for the four seasons.

5.1.2. Circadian change of melatonin and cortisol concentrations during the year

The results showed a significant seasonal variation in peak level of melatonin (F(3, 42)= 5.67, p = .002. Significant contrasts were observed with higher levels in the winter in comparison to the spring, F (1, 14) = 6.87, r = .57, summer, F (1, 14) = 7.07, r = .57 and autumn, F (1,14) = 7.07, r = .057. Moreover, during the winter, higher levels of melatonin were found in the morning at 07.00 (F (3,39) = 5.59, p = .003). Daily and nocturnal levels of melatonin during the four seasons are shown in table 4 in appended paper I.

No seasonal variation was observed regarding the phase of the circadian rhythm of melatonin in terms of the timing of maximum concentration.

Regarding daily and nocturnal cortisol concentrations, no seasonal changes were found.

5.2. Main results from study II

The aim of the study was to investigate mood, sleep-activity patterns, experience of the light in the offices and daily patterns of exposure to bright daylight outdoors in a group of healthy Swedish office workers (20 women (mean age = 42.6 years, SD = 9.98 years, range = 24 - 61 years) and 10 men (mean age 45.2 years, SD = 14.7 years, range = 21 - 64 years)) during the course of the year. The results from the study were used to answer the research questions in theme C, which relates to seasonal variation concerning psychological aspects. Information regarding daily outdoor exposure to bright daylight during spring, summer, autumn and winter was used for partly answer the question in theme A relating to daily lighting conditions commonly experienced throughout the year. The study had the following six specific objectives:

- To examine if there was a seasonal variation in emotions.
- To investigate to what extent the subjects usually experienced seasonal changes in subjective well-being and mood during the year (seasonality).
- To investigate if there was a seasonal variation concerning the sleep-activity pattern throughout the year.

- To study possible seasonal differences in how the lighting conditions in the workplace generally were perceived.
- To investigate if there was any seasonal variation in the daily pattern of exposure to bright daylight outdoors during the course of the year.
- To explore potential relationships between the physical and psychological measures that were investigated.

5.2.1. Diurnal and seasonal patterns regarding mood

First, the daily profile of PA showed an increase from morning to midday and lower values from afternoon to the evening, demonstrating a diurnal course (F (3, 87) = 16.999, p < .001).

The subjects reported a significant seasonal variation in mean daily PA ((F = 3, 87) = 4.054, p = .010). Comparison of contrasts revealed that, during the spring the subjects experienced a significantly lower PA in comparison to the autumn, F (1, 29) = 7.651, r = .46, p = .01, and the summer, F (1, 29) = 6.995, r = .44, p = .013. However, no seasonal differences in mean daily PA were observed when comparing summer and winter, summer and autumn or between spring and winter.

Furthermore, a significant main effect of season was found regarding the subjective assessments of positive affect (PA) in the evening, at 20.00 (F (3, 87) = 4.609, p = .005). Comparison between the seasons showed that the subjects reported a significantly higher PA in the evening during the summer compared with the winter, (F1, 29) = 7.78, r = .45, p = .009, spring, F (1, 29) = 10.76, r = .52, p = .003, and autumn, F (1, 29) = 4.94, r = .38, p = .034). No seasonal differences were found when comparing the ratings of positive affect in the evening during the spring, autumn and winter. The subjects reported low ratings of negative affect (NA) and the analysis showed no diurnal nor seasonal variation concerning this parameter.

Results from the analyses of the data collected by the use of the PANAS forms are given in figure 1 and tables 4 and 5 (see appended paper II).

5.2.2. Retrospective assessments of seasonality

The findings from the questionnaires investigating frequency of seasonality imply that a majority of the subjects usually experienced a seasonal variation in subjective well-being during consecutive years and nearly half, 46 %, reported a noticeable or rather strong lowering of mood during some months of the year.

5.2.3. Sleep-activity behavior across the seasons

There was a significant seasonal variation in bed times and time in bed, but not in wake-up time (F (3, 87) = 3.127, p = .030). Comparisons between the seasons revealed that during the winter the subjects reported significantly longer time in bed in comparison to the summer, F (1, 29) = 8.011, r = .47, p = .008, and autumn, F (1, 29) = 4.983, r = .38, p = .033. Also, there were tendencies indicating shorter bedtimes in the summer in comparison to the spring, F (1, 29) = 3.610, r = .33, p = .067, and autumn, F (1, 29) = 3.986, r = .35, p = .055. However, no significant seasonal differences were found between spring and autumn nor between spring and winter. Table 6 in appended paper II, show the sleep and activity patterns across the year.

5.2.4. Seasonal appraisal of the lighting conditions in the working environments

In general, the subjects reported that they experienced the lighting conditions in the offices as fairly pleasant (with a mean score of 4.9 on the index scale 1 - 7), fairly strong (with a mean score of 4.8 on the index scale 1 - 7), and rather varied (with a mean score of 3.9 on the index scale 1 - 7). Furthermore, the lighting in the offices was experienced to support the visual needs of the users (with a mean score of 5.5 on the index scale 1 - 7) and low scores concerning flicker (with a mean score of 2.1 on the index scale 1 - 7) were reported. Means medians and standard deviations for the five variables, by season and by time of the day are given in table 7 (see appended paper II).

The analysis showed seasonal and diurnal differences concerning some of characteristics of the light environments in the offices. First, significant seasonal variations in hedonic tone, or pleasantness, were found in the morning assessments (F (4, 116) = 2.909, p = .025). On average, the ratings were higher in April and September in comparison to February, June and December. Furthermore, the analysis showed a seasonal variation in how varied the light in the offices were perceived by the subjects. Highest average ratings were observed in December and lowest average ratings were reported in February. Finally, there was a tendency for a diurnal variation (F (1, 31) = 4.048, p = 0.53) displaying that the visibility, or how well the lighting supported vision, was higher in the morning than in the afternoon.

5.2.5. Duration of time spent outdoors and daily exposure to bright daylight across the year

The analysis showed a seasonal variation regarding how much time the subjects spent outdoors (F (3, 87) = 29.6, p < .001). Table 8 in appended paper II display the duration of time spent outdoors throughout the four seasons.

Regarding the daily pattern of exposure to bright daylight outdoors, significant seasonal differences were found during all time periods, except during the night time between 00.00 - 04.00. Furthermore, during the winter, bright daylight exposure outdoors was received during the time period between wake-up time and 16.00. On the other hand, during the summer, more than two-thirds of the bright daylight exposure was received during the evening, between 16.00 and 24.00. Daily patterns of bright daylight exposure during spring, summer, autumn and winter are reported in table 9 and Figure 3 in appended paper II.

5.2.6. Relationships between the studied parameters

Correlational analysis showed a positive association between bright daylight exposure outside during the evening and bedtime (r = .211, p = .010, 1-tailed). A significant positive relationship was also found between the length of the natural photoperiod and bedtime (r = .154, p = .046, 1-tailed).

Furthermore, the analysis revealed a positive correlation between the length of the natural photoperiod and daily amount of bright daylight exposure outdoors (r = .606, p < .001, 1-tailed) and exposure to bright daylight outdoors during the time period between 20.00 and 24.00 (r = 0.628, p < .001, 1-tailed).

5.2.7. Lighting in the home environments

The subjects mainly used incandescent and halogen lamps in the home environments. In some lighting fixtures integrated compact fluorescent lamps and fluorescent tubes were used.

5.3. Main results from study III

The main objective in the study was to investigate the relationship between ambulatory and static field measurements of parameters that can be used for describing lighting quality in real working environments with respect to non-image -forming effects of light. This aim relates to the research question D1 in theme D which deals with the question of how light should be measured with respect to nonimage-forming effects of light. The results from the study also contribute to the answer to the research question in theme A (A1) and research question D2 concerning the quality of the light exposure at the work place.

The study had two specific objectives. First, to investigate the relationship between static field measurements of horizontal illuminance at the normal working position, average horizontal illuminance in the room and vertical illuminance at the position of the eye, in the normal angle of gaze and ambulatory measurements of illuminance. Secondly, to examine if there was any association between static field measurements of spectral composition, measured horizontally at the normal working position at the normal working position and vertically at a position of the eye, in the normal angle of gaze and ambulatory measurements of irradiance.

The sample included 20 women (mean age = 42.6 years, SD = 9.98 years, range = 24 - 61 years) and 10 men (mean age 45.2 years, SD = 14.7 years, range = 21 - 64 years). Some of the analyses include a part of the total sample as a result of access to ambulatory data for 15 subjects.

5.3.1. Static and ambulatory measurements of light exposure in the working environment

The results from the static measurements of vertical illuminance at the position of the eye, in the normal angle of gaze, showed that illuminances exceeding 1000 lux (i.e. illuminances defined as bright light in several studies found in the literature) were only recorded during 7.3 % of the measurements. On the other hand, vertical illuminances at the position of the eye, in the normal angle of gaze, less than 200 lux were recorded during approximately one third of the measurements. Furthermore, the ambulatory measurements showed an annual average illuminance of 380 lux in the offices during the morning and early afternoon. The results from the static and ambulatory measurements of illuminance are given in table 2 (see appended paper III).

The results from the correlations using Pearson's correlation coefficient showed a strong relationship between the static measurements of horizontal illuminance at the normal working position, vertical illuminance at the position of the eye in normal angle of gaze, and average illuminance in the room for the settings used in the study.

The comparisons of the ambulatory and static measurements using Pearson's coefficient and t-tests showed inconsistencies regarding the relationship between the two methods. The results from the *t*-tests suggest a relationship between static and ambulatory measurements of illuminance for the group but the correlations show a weak association for the individual measurements. The results from the correlational analyses comparing the parameters included in the static measurements of illuminance are reported in table 4 (see appended paper III). Table 5 in appended paper III show the relationship between the parameters included in the static measurements of illuminance and the ambulatory measurements.

Some discrepancies between the static and ambulatory measurements were found regarding the measurements of spectral composition of the light in the offices. On average, the static measurements showed a higher relative content of short (50 %)- and middle wavelength visible light radiation (35 %) and a lower content of long - wavelength visible radiation (14 %) than the measurements recorded by the ambulatory instruments which showed that the light in the offices were comprised of 34 % short wavelength light, 22 % middle wavelength radiation and 44 % long wavelength radiation. Table 3 in appended paper III show results for the static and ambulatory measurements of spectral composition.

There was a strong relationship between the static measurements of spectral composition recorded horizontally at the normal working position and the spectral composition measured vertically at the position of the eye, in the normal angle of gaze. However, the comparison between static and ambulatory measurement of spectral composition showed a weak relationship between the two methods, both assessed by *t*-tests and by the use of Pearson's correlation coefficient.

6. General discussion

This chapter contains a discussion of the main findings in relation to the general aim of the thesis and the research questions connecting to the four themes. The work in this thesis has contributed to the research field by adding information on characteristics of the daily light exposure in real-life settings together with seasonal variations regarding psychological and physiological aspects. Moreover, the results of the research that have been carried out have further informed about relationships between different methods of investigating and evaluating lighting conditions in real environments.

6.1. Diurnal and seasonal light exposure in daily life

In this work, diaries, ambulatory instruments and instruments for static field measurements were used to record typical lighting conditions to which office working people in Sweden normally are exposed in their real working and living environments throughout the year.

Taken together the results showed daily and seasonal variation concerning various aspects of the daily light exposure. In line with previous findings from field research, the results showed that nowadays are people, living on this high latitude, exposed to substantially less visible light radiation during the winter in comparison to the summer, spring and autumn both when measured as total illuminance exposure and as daily exposure to visible light radiation in the wavelength range between 450 - 500 nm (Cole et al., 1995; Hebért et al., 1998; Park et al., 2007; Thorne et al., 2009; Figueiro and Rea, 2010).

Similar to the majority of other studies, office-working people in Sweden spend most of their time in indoor environments during all seasons. When comparing with results from studies carried out on the north hemisphere they seem to be exposed to less light in the winter, relying on artificial lighting to an even greater extent (Oren et al., 1994; Hebért et al., 1998; Guillemette et al., 1998; Aan Het Rot et., 2008) They spend significantly less time outdoors in bright daylight, on average only 10 minutes, during the winter probably both as a consequence of climatic conditions such as temperature and the photoperiod that together with the work schedule lead to commutes to and from work before and after sunrise and sunset respectively. Seasonal differences in light exposure were observed during all time periods of the day except during the night. Largest differences between the seasons were displayed during the afternoon and evening, confirming earlier results. Comparisons of relative light exposure showed that many office workers, especially during the winter but also during spring and autumn, receive most or in any case a substantial part of the daily light exposure at their workplace high-lighting the significance of the lighting conditions in the working environment.

The results from the ambulatory measurements and the static field measurement of illuminance and irradiance showed intensities typically found in office settings, within illuminance ranges suggested that should be maintained according to recommendations (Swedish Standards Institute, 2011).

Different types of offices were included in the studies. Most subjects were seated relatively close to a window permitting exposure to daylight through the window. The measures of spectral composition showed that the light in the offices were mainly comprised of short- and middle-wavelength light and suggested seasonal differences with a larger relative contribution of longer wavelength light in the winter. Previous findings reported by Thorne et al. (2009) similarly demonstrated a relatively larger contribution of short-wavelength light in the summer.

6.2. Daily and seasonal variation in physiological processes

The two hormones melatonin and cortisol were used as biological markers to investigate possible seasonal variations in physiological processes relating to the daily light-dark exposure and its effect on the endogenous circadian clock.

A delyed circadian rhythm was anticipated to be observed during the winter. Also, as a consequence of less exposure to natural daylight in the evening and thus less exposure to short-wavelength light and more exposure to light from incandescent light sources, which include most of the visible light radiation in the middle- and long wave part of the visible spectrum, a higher peak level of melatonin was expected in the winter.

Similar to results from a field study by Küller & Lindsten (1992) and laboratory research showing an increase of cortisol in morning after previous exposure to higher intensities of light (Scheer & Buijs, 2009; Leproult et al., 2009), a seasonal change in cortisol was expected with increasing morning levels in the spring.

The results from the analysis of the data revealed higher peak values of the expressed melatonin rhythm in the winter. However, no seasonal variation was observed regarding the phase position of the rhythm. These findings, which partly confirm the hypotheses, are in line with results reported from earlier field studies but contrasts from other findings showing an advanced phase position in the summer

because of a larger exposure to visible light in the phase-advancing part of the PRC for a day-active person (Ilnerova et al., 1985; Laakso et al., 1994; Morera & Abreu, 2006; Higushi et al., 2007; Crowley et al., 2015).

In this study, the analysis of the relative light exposure showed that in the summer, the office workers were exposed to a relatively large proportion of the daily light exposure, especially concerning bright daylight, during the phase delaying part of the PRC (Minors et al., 1991; Kripke et al., 2007; Rüger et al., 2013). However, laboratory work and research carried out in the field have demonstrated the effects of the circadian system's adaption to previous light exposures and the importance of recognizing relative light exposure patterns rather than absolute levels (Dumont et al., 2001; Hebért et al al., 2002, Chang et al., 2011; 2013; Kozaki et al., 2015). The higher intensities to which the subjects were exposed during the daytime in the summer may have compensated for the increased exposure during the evening when light pulses have a phase delaying effect on the clock. Moreover, although the total daily light exposure was nearly fifteen times lower in the winter, the light exposure pattern, displaying a large proportion of the daily light exposure between 04.00 and 16.00, may explain why no seasonal variations in the timing of melatonin peak levels were observed.

Previous reports of an increase in morning cortisol concentrations during the spring were not corroborated in this field study (Küller & Lindsten, 1992).

6.3. Seasonal variations in psychological well-being and sleep-wake behavior

In accordance with most findings, the results from the present research showed that a majority of the subjects experienced a seasonal variation concerning mood (Kasper et al., 1989b; Küller et al., 2006; Park et al., 2007; Grimaldi et al., 2008). When comparing the seasons, higher ratings were reported during the summer and autumn. Also, higher ratings of positive affect were found in the evening during the summer.

However, unlike previous results showing associations between light exposure and various psychological measures, including mood, alertness, feelings of vitality, social interaction, and quality of life, no relationship was found between positive affect and exposure to bright levels of daylight outdoors (Espiritu et al., 1994; Aan het Rot et al., 2008; Grandner et al., 2006; Smolders et al., 2013).

Previous findings from research investigating seasonal variation in different aspects of sleep have shown contradictive results probably due to methodological differences (Park et al., 2007; Figueiro & Rea, 2010; Friborg et al., 2012; Garde et al., 2014). The self-report diaries used in this study revealed seasonal variations in the sleep-activity pattern as a consequence of seasonal differences in bedtimes

although the time of wake-up did not differ. Therefore, the results indicated that the subjects experienced longer sleep durations during the winter in comparison to spring, summer and autumn. Furthermore, the bedtimes were associated with amount of evening exposure to bright daylight outdoors and to the length of the photoperiod.

6.4. Seasonal differences in appraisal of lighting conditions in the working environments

The perception of lighting conditions has been found to have a significant influence on psychological well-being (Küller et al., 2006). In the present study, seasonal variations were observed concerning the quality of the light in addition to how varied the light in the room was perceived.

Based on previous findings, the light in the offices was expected to be experienced as stronger and more pleasant during the summer in comparison to the other seasons. This hypothesis was not confirmed by the results. The contradictions may be explained by window placements in the offices which possibly influenced the use of blinds and the balance between daylight and artificial light. Perceived contrast between the brightness of the surfaces outside and the room surfaces may also be influenced by effects of adaption as previously have been found regarding non-image-forming responses of the circadian system (Owen & Arendt, 1992; Morita et al., 2002; Higushi et al., 2007; Rufiange et al., 2007).

Regarding associations between positive affect and perception of certain characteristics of the office lighting, a number of correlations were found during some of seasons.

6.5. Measuring light exposure in real environments with respect to non-image-forming effects

In the present research, static- and ambulatory measurements of illuminance and irradiance were compared to investigate the relationship between methods that can be used in research and in practice of lighting design to evaluate lighting conditions with respect to non-image-forming effects of the exposing visible radiation.

Overall, the results showed weak associations between the static measurements and the light exposure continuously recorded by the means of portable instruments indicating limitations of using static measurements as an estimate of personal light exposure during daily life. However, there are several important differences between the two methods that were used, including resolution of the collected data, influence of weather conditions and subsequent manual control of shading devices and artificial lighting and natural changes of body position.

6.6. Limitations

The field studies in this thesis were conducted in real-life settings. This ecological research approach means that it is difficult to isolate and control external factors that may influence the parameters under investigation and thus affect the validity of the outcomes.

The ambulatory measurements of daily and seasonal light exposure and measurements of daily and seasonal concentrations of the two biological markers that were used included a relatively small sample size which has an effect the reliability of the measurements. The longitudinal-, within-subjects, design of the investigation, with a relatively high resolution of the recorded data was selected in an effort to increase the validity of the results. Also, effect sizes were determined to assess the influence of the independent measures on the various dependent variables.

A sample including men and women in a wide range of ages was selected leading to both advantages and disadvantages. In the same time as it offers an opportunity to generalize the results, it makes it more difficult to relate the outcomes to different age groups due to few individuals representing each group.

Seasonal variations in sleep- and wake-activity were investigated by the use of self-report diaries. Ambulatory measurements offering higher resolution of the sleep and activity data possibly would have increased the reliability.

The studies included measurements during regular workdays and can therefore not be inferred to diurnal light exposure during free weekend days.

Saliva sampling for measurement of endocrine markers were conducted in the subjects' natural settings which influence the lighting conditions at the times of saliva collection. Moreover, the measurements are influenced by behavioral stimuli. Consequently, the measurements display the expressed rhythm of melatonin and daily and nocturnal concentrations of melatonin and cortisol.

Regarding the instruments used for ambulatory measurements, there are some limitations concerning spectral and spatial sensitivities.

6.7. Implications for research

As a result of extensive laboratory research, today we have relatively much knowledge about the basic concepts. However, more field studies and data from

real-life settings are necessary to further validate the applicability of the current theoretical models in natural settings.

As discussed by Lucas et al. (2014), it is important to measure light exposure with a high resolution. This permits calculation of effects on different photoreceptor systems and offer larger possibilities to compare data from different studies and perform meta-analyses. The influence of the different receptors to the resulting signal from the ipRGCs to the SCN depends on the context. Findings suggest that rods and cones contribute to phase shifts of daily rhythm of the master clock at lower intensities and at the beginning of the light exposure and the melanopsin-containing retinal ganglion cells register light radiation at higher intensities and are responsible for the sustained response (Gooley et al., 2010; 2012).

6.8. Implications for practise

The current knowledge about non-image-forming effects show the importance for lighting designers to take non-image-forming effects of light into consideration when choosing lighting solutions, especially in the working environments where people living at high latitudes receive much of their daily light exposure during the winter but also during parts of spring and autumn.

It is also important to develop an appropriate lighting technology to be used in the home environments. Furthermore, lighting controls have an important role to support the need of daily variation concerning light intensity and spectral composition.

Concurrently with the development of knowledge in the field codes and standards recommendations needs to include this knowledge.

Sammanfattning

Våra ögon är viktiga, inte bara för vårt seende, utan också för att synkronisera vår inre biologiska klocka med dygnets 24 timmar. Den biologiska klockan som styr människors dygnsrytm regleras främst av det mönster av ljus och mörker som vi utsätts för under dygnet.

Tidigare trodde man att de klassiska fotoreceptorerna, tapparna och stavarna, var de enda ljuskänsliga cellerna i ögat. På 1980-talet publicerades de första forskningsresultaten som tydde på att det fanns ytterligare en typ av receptor. I början av 2000-talet genomfördes forskningsstudier som tydligt visade att det finns en tredje typ av fotoreceptor som har en viktig roll i att förmedla information om den omgivande ljusmiljön från ögat till ett område i hjärnan som styr den biologiska klockan. Dessa receptorer har en större känslighet för energi i det kortvågiga området av den del av det elektromagnetiska våglängdsområdet som definieras som ljus (380 nanometer - 780 nanometer).

Idag tillbringar människor alltmer tid inomhus och vistas mindre ute i dagsljus. Det innebär att vi exponeras för det naturliga dagsljusets dygnsrytm i lägre utsträckning än tidigare. Det artificiella ljuset på dagens arbetsplatser, i våra hemmiljöer och i andra inomhusmiljöer som vi vanligtvis vistas i under dagen skiljer sig på många sätt från det naturliga dagsljuset utomhus. Belysningsstyrkan är lägre och ljusstrålningen har ett annat spektrum, d.v.s. en annan fördelning av energi vid olika våglängder. Dessutom varierar dagsljuset kraftigt över dagen medan det artificiella ljuset normalt är mer statiskt. Detta leder till viktiga frågor om vilken typ av artificiellt ljus som människor bör vistas i för att få en väl fungerande dygnsrytm och ett välbefinnande.

En snabb och omfattande teknikutveckling har gjort att vi idag har tillgång till energieffektiva ljuskällor och avancerad teknik för styrning av artificiell belysning och dagsljus i våra byggnader. Detta har gjort det möjligt att i hög grad anpassa belysningen. Med hjälp av kunskap om hur olika aspekter av den dagliga ljusexponeringen påverkar människor kan vi utforma belysningen utifrån människors fysiologiska och psykologiska behov.

Syftet med den här avhandlingen har varit att identifiera faktorer i den dagliga ljusexponeringen som har en avgörande påverkan på människors hälsa och psykologiska välbefinnande. Frågorna i avhandlingen handlade om vilka ljusförhållanden kontorsarbetande människor normalt vistas i under dagen och över året. Vidare undersöktes om det finns en årstidsvariation i den dagliga utsöndringen av två hormon som påverkas av ljus samt när det gäller psykologiskt välbefinnande och sömn. Dessutom studerades hur människor upplevde ljusmiljön på arbetsplatserna vid olika tidpunkter under året.

Dagens krav och rekommendationer på inomhusbelysning baseras huvudsakligen på förutsättningarna för att vi skall kunna se. Eftersom de s.k. icke-visuella effekterna av ljus till stor del bestäms av den tredje receptortypen, som har en annan känslighet för ljusstrålning, handlade andra frågeställningar om hur ljuset i ett rum bör utvärderas med avseende på de icke-visuella effekterna av ljusexponeringen.

Den dagliga ljusexponeringen under de olika årstiderna mättes genom att deltagarna under två-tre dagar varje månad bar två olika mätinstrument. Ett av instrumenten registrerade belysningsstyrkan och det andra instrumentet registrerade mängden strålningsenergi i olika våglängdsområden. Dessutom fick deltagarna föra dagbok över den tid de vistades utomhus. På arbetsplatserna mättes ljusets belysningsstyrka och spektrum på förmiddagen och eftermiddagen vid fem tillfällen under året. Detta innebar också att jämförelser mellan de statiska mätningarna och de kontinuerliga mätningarna med de bärbara instrumenten kunde genomföras.

Resultaten visade stora årstidsskillnader i den dagliga ljusexponeringen, både när det gäller nivåer och exponeringsmönster. Dessutom tydde resultaten på att det förekom en årstidsskillnad i ljusstrålningens energiinnehåll i olika delar av spektrum.

Frågeformulär och dagböcker användes för att ta reda på om det fanns några skillnader under året beträffande välbefinnande och sömn. Resultaten visade ett högre positivt känsloläge under sommaren, speciellt på kvällen. Vidare observerades längre sömn under vintern i jämförelse med sommar, höst och vår.

Vid fem tillfällen under året bedömde deltagarna, med hjälp av ett frågeformulär, hur ljuset i kontorsrummen upplevdes. Resultaten visade att upplevelsen av ljusets skiljde sig under året. Dessutom observerades samband mellan känsloläget och upplevelsen av ljuset.

Jämförelsen mellan de två metoderna att utvärdera ljusförhållandena i kontorsrummen, med hjälp av bärbara instrument och genom statiska mätningar, visade på skillnader mellan metoderna.

Resultaten styrker att det är viktigt att ta hänsyn till de icke-visuella effekterna av ljus vid utformningen av belysningsanläggningar. Detta är speciellt viktigt på platser långt ifrån ekvatorn där det är stora årstidsskillnader i dagsljustillgång. Under stora delar av året sker här en betydande del av den dagliga ljusexponeringen på arbetsplatsen. Baserat på laboratoriestudier har vi idag en god förståelse för de aspekter av den dagliga ljusexponeringen som påverkar icke-visuella effekter av ljus. Det här arbetet har bidragit till att visa hur människor som arbetar i kontorsmiljöer vanligtvis exponeras för ljus i vardagen. Studierna visar också att det finns ett behov att utveckla metoder för att utvärdera ljusförhållandena i verkliga ljusmiljöer med avseende på icke-visuella effekter och att inkludera denna kunskap i krav och rekommendationer för belysning.

References

- Aan Het Rot, M., Moskowitz, D.S., & Young, S.N. (2008). Exposure to bright light is associated with positive social interaction and good mood over short time periods: a naturalistic study in mildly seasonal people. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 42(4), 311-319. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2006.11.010
- Altimus, C.M., Güler, A.D., Alam, N.M., Arman, A.C., Prusky, G.T., & Sampath, A.P. (2010). Rod photoreceptors drive circadian photoentrainment across a wide range of light intensities. *Nature Neuroscience*, 13(9), 1107-1113. doi:10.1038/nn.2617
- Altimus, C.M., Güler, A.D., Villa, K.L., McNeill, D.S., LeGates, T.A., & Hattar, S. (2008). Rod-cones and melanopsin detect light and dark to modulate sleep independent of image formation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 105(50), 19998-20003. doi:10.1073/pnas.0808312105
- Anderson, J.L., Rosen, L.N., & Mendelson, W.B. (1994). Sleep in fall/winter seasonal affective disorder: Effects of light and changing seasons. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 38(4), 323-337. doi:10.1016/0022-3999(94)90037-X
- Arendt, J. (2005). Melatonin: Characteristics, concerns, and prospects. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 20(4), 291-303. doi:10.1177/0748730405277492
- Arendt, J., Middleton, B., & Skene, D.J. (1999). Complex effects of melatonin: evidence for photoperiodic responses in humans? *Sleep*, 22(5), 625-635. doi:10.1093/sleep/22.5.625
- Aretaeus (1956). *The Extant Works of Aretaeus, the Cappadokian*. London: Sydenham Society.
- Avery, D.H., Dahl, K., Savage, M.V., Brengelman, G.L., Larsen, L.H., Kenny, M.A., Eder, D.N., Vitiello, M.V., & Prinz, P.N. (1997). Circadian temperature and cortisol rhythms during a constant routine are phase-delayed in hypersomnic winter depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, 41(11), 1109-1123. doi:10.1016/S0006-3223(96)00210-7
- Badia, P., Myers, Boecker, M., & Culpepper, J. (1991). Bright light effects on body temperature, alertness, EEG and behavior. *Physiology and Behavior*, 50(3), 582-588. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(91)90549-4
- Bauer, M.S., Kurtz, J.W., Rubin, L.B., & Marcus, J.G. (1994). Mood and behavioral effects of four-week light treatment in winter depressives and controls. *Journal of Psychiatry Research*, 28(2), 135-145. doi:10.1016/0022-3956(94)90025-6
- Belenky, M.A., Smeraski, C.A., Provencio, I., Sollars, P.J., Pickard, G.E. (2003). Melanopsin retinal ganglion cells receive bipolar and amacrine synapses. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 460(3), 380-393. doi:10.1002/cne.10652

- Berson, D.M., Dunn, F.A. & Takao M. (2002). Phototransduction by retinal ganglion cells that set the circadian clock. *Science*, 295(5557), 1070-1073. doi:10.1126/science.1067262
- Boivin, D.B., Duffy, J.F., Kronuaer, R.E., & Czeisler, C.A. (1996). Dose-response relationships for resetting of human circadian clock by light. *Nature*, 379(6565), 540-542. doi:10.1038/379540a0
- Boivin, D.B., & Czeisler, C.A. (1998). Resetting of the human circadian pacemaker in humans by ordinary room light. *Neuroreport*, 9(5), 779-782. doi:10.1097/00001756-199803300-00002
- Brainard, C.G., & Hanifin, J. (2006). Photon, Clocks and Consciousness. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 20(4), 314-325. doi:10.1177/0748730405278951
- Brainard, G.C., Hanifin, J.P., Greeson, J.M., Byrne, B., Glickman, G., Gerner, E., & Rollaq, M.D. (2001). Action spectrum for melatonin regulation in humans: evidence for a novel circadian photoreceptor. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 21(16), 6405-6412.
- Brainard, G.C., Hanifin, J.P., Warfield, B., Stone, M.K., James, M.E., Ayers, M., Kubey, A., Byrne, B., & Rollaq, M. (2015). Short-wavelength enrichment of polychromatic light enhances human melatonin suppression potency. *Journal of Pineal Research*, 58(3), 352-361. doi:10.1111/jpi.12221
- Brown, G.M., Pandi-Perumal, S.R., Trakht, I., & Cardinali, D.P. (2010). Circadian clocks and their molecular organization. In T. Partonen & S.R. Pandi-Perumal (Eds.), *Seasonal affective disorder* (2nd ed.) (pp. 149-162). Great Britain: Oxford University Press.
- Buresová, M., Dvorákova, M., & Illnerová, H. (1992). Human circadian rhythm in serum melatonin in short winter days and in simulated artificial long days. *Neuroscience Letters*, *136*(2), 173-176. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(92)90042-6
- Buxton, O.M., Cain, S.W., O'Connor, S.P., Porter, J.H., Duffy, J.F., Wang, W., & Czeisler, C.A. (2012). Adverse metabolic consequences in humans of prolonged sleep restriction combined with circadian disruption. *Science and Translational Medicine*, 4(129), 129-143. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3003200
- Cajochen, C. (2007). Alerting effects of light. *Sleep Medicine Reviews*, 11(6), 453-464. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2007.07.009
- Cajochen, C., Jud, C., Münch, M., Kobialka, S., Wirz-Justice, A., & Albrecht, U. (2005a). Evening exposure to blue light stimulates the expression of clock gene PER2 in humans. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 23(4), 1082-1086. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04613.x
- Cajochen, C., Münch, M., Kobialka, S., Kräuchi, K., Steiner, R., Oelhafen, P., Orgül, S., & Wirz-Justice, A. (2005b). High sensitivity of human melatonin, alertness, thermoregulation and heart rate to short wavelength light. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 90(3), 1311-1316. doi:10.1210/jc.2004-0957
- Cajochen, C., Zeitzer, JM., Czeisler, C.A., & Dijk, D.J. (2000). Dose-response relationship for light intensity and ocular and electroencephalographic correlates of human alertness. *Behavioral Brain Research*, *115*(1), 75-83. doi:10.1016/S0166-4328(00)00236-9

- Cambell, S., Kripke, D.F., Gillin, J.C., & Hrubovcak, C. (1988). Exposure to light in healthy elderly subjects and Alzheimers patients. *Physiology and Behavior*, 42(2), 141-144. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(88)90289-2
- Cermakian, N., & Sassone-Corsi, P. (2000). Multilevel regulation of the circadian clock. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, *1*(1), 59-67. doi:10.1038/35036078
- Chang, A.M., Santhi, N., St. Hilaire, M., Gronfier, C., Bradstreet, D.S., Duffy, J.F., Lockley, S.W., Kronauer, R.E., & Czeisler, C.A. (2012). Human responses to bright light of different durations. *Journal of Physiology*, 590(13), 3103-3112. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2011.226555
- Chang, A.M., Scheer, F.A.J.L., Czeisler, C.A., & Aeschbach, D. (2013). Direct effects of light on alertness, vigilance, and the waking electroencephalogram in humans depend on prior light history. *Sleep*, *36*(8), 1239-1246. doi:10.5665/sleep.2894
- Chang, A.M., Sheer, F.A.J.L. & Czeisler, C.A. (2011). The human circadian system adapts to prior photic history. *Journal of Physiology*, 589(5), 1095-1102. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2010.201194
- Checkley, S.A., Murphy, D.G.M., Abbas, M., Marks, F., Winton, F., Palazidou, E., Murphy, D.M., Franey, C., & Arendt, J. (1993). Melatonin rhythms in seasonal affective disorder. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 163, 332-337.
- Clark, L.A., Watson, D., & Leekia, J. (1989). Diurnal variation in the positive affects. *Motivation and Emotion*, *13*(3), 205-234. doi:10.1007/BF00995536
- Clow, A., Thorn, L., & Evans, P. (2004). The awakening cortisol response: Methodological issues and significance. *Stress*, 7(1), 29-37. doi:10.1080/10253890410001667205
- Cole, R.J., Kripke, D.F., Wisbey, J., Mason, W.J., Gruen, W., Hauri, P.J., & Juarez, S. (1995). Seasonal variation in human illumination at two different latitudes. *Journal* of Biological Rhythms, 10(4), 324-334. doi:10.1177/074873049501000406
- Corbett, R.W., Middleton, B., & Arendt, J. (2012). An hour of bright light in the early morning improves performance and advances sleep and circadian phase during the Antarctic winter. *Neuroscience Letters*, 525(2), 146-151. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2012.06.046
- Crowley, S.J., Molina, T.A., & Burgess, H. (2015). A week in the life of full-time office workers: workday and weekend light exposure in summer and winter. *Applied Ergonomics*, 46, 193-200. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2014.08.006
- Czeisler, C.A., Duffy, J.F., Shanahan, T.L., Brown, E.N., Mitchell, J.F., Rimmer, D.W., Ronda, J.M., Silva, E.J., Allan, J.S., Emens, J.S., Dijk, D.J., & Kronauer, R.E. (1999). Stability, precision, and near 24-hour period of the human circadian pacemaker. *Science*, 284(5423), 2177-2181. doi:10.1126/science.284.5423.2177
- Czeisler, C.A., Kronauer, R., Allan, J.S., Duffy, J.F., Jewett, M.E., Brown, E.M., & Ronda, J.M. (1989). Bright light induction of strong (type 0) resetting of the human circadian pacemaker. *Science*, 244(4910), 1328-1333.
- Czeisler, C.A., Shanahan, T.L., Klerman, E.B., Martens, H., Brotman, D.J., Emens, J.S., Klein, T., & Rizzo III, J.F. (1995). Suppression of melatonin in some blind patients by bright light. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 332(1), 6-11. doi:10.1056/NEJM199501053320102

- Dacey, D.M., Liao, H.W., Peterson, B.B., Robinson, F.R., Smith, V.C., Pokomy, J., Yau, K-W., & Gamlin, P.D. (2005). Melanopsin-expressing ganglion cells in primate retina signal colour and irradiance to the LGN. *Nature*, 433(7027), 749-754. doi:10.1038/nature03387
- Dahl, K., Avery, D.H., Lewy, A.J., Savage, M.V., Brengelman, G.L., Larsen, L.H., Vitiello, M.V., & Prinz, P.N. (1993). Dim light melatonin onset and circadian temperature during a constant routine in hypersomnic winter depression. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavia*, 88(1), 60-66. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0447.1993.tb03414.x
- Danilenko, K.V., Wirz-Justice, A., Kräuchi, K., Weber, J.M., & Terman, M. (2000). The human circadian pacemaker can see by the dawn's early light. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, *15*(5), 437-446. doi:10.1177/074873000129001521
- Daurat, A., Foret, J., Touitou, Y., & Benoit, O. (1996). Detrimental influence bright light exposure on alertness, performance, and mood in the early morning. *Neurophysiologie Clinique*, 26(1), 8-14. doi:10.1016/0987-7053(96)81529-2
- Delizie, J., & Challet, E. (2011). Interactions between metabolism and circadian clocks: reciprocal disturbances. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *1243*(1), 30-46. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06246.x
- Dewan, K., Bencloucif, S., Reid, K., Wolfe, L.F., & Zee, P.C. (2011). Light-induced changes of the circadian clock of humans: Increasing duration is more effective than increasing light intensity. *Sleep*, *34*(5), 593-599. doi:10.1093/sleep/34.5.593
- Dijk, D.J., & Czeisler, C.A. (1994). Paradoxical timing of the circadian rhythm of sleep propensity serves to consolidate sleep and wakefulness in humans. *Neuroscience Letters*, *166*(1), 63-68. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(94)90841-9
- Dijk, D.J., Duffy, J.F., & Czeisler, C.A. (2000). Contribution of circadian physiology and sleep homeostasis to age-related changes in human sleep. *Chronobiology International*, 17(3), 285-311. doi:10.1081/CBI-100101049
- DiLaura, D.L., Houser, K.W., Mistrick, R.G., & Steffy, G.R. (2011). *Lighting Handbook*. *Reference and Application (10th ed.)*. NewYork, NY: Illumination Engineering Society of North America
- Dkissi-Benyahya, O., Gronfier, C., De Vanssay, W., Cooper, H.M., & Flament, F. (2007). Modeling the role of mid-wavelength cones in circadian responses to light. *Neuron*, 53(5), 677-687. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2007.02.005
- Droyer, E., Riuex, C., Hut, R.A., & Cooper, H.M. (2007). Responses of suprachiasmatic nucleus neurons to light and dark adaptation: Relative contributions of melanopsin and rod-cone inputs. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 27(36), 9623-9631. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1391-07.2007
- Duffy, J.F, & Wright, K.P Jr. (2005). Entrainment of the human circadian system by light. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 20(4), 326-338. doi: 10.1177/0748730405277983
- Duffy, J.F., Kronauer, R.E., & Czeisler, C.A. (1996). Phase-shifting human circadian rhythms: influence of sleep timing, social contact, and light exposure. *The Journal of Physiology*, 495(Pt1), 289-297. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1996.sp021593
- Dumont M., & Carrier, J. (1997). Daytime sleep propensity after moderate circadian phase shifts induced with bright light. *Sleep*, 20(1), 11-17. doi:10.1093/sleep/20.1.11

- Dumont, M., & Beaulieu, C. (2007). Light exposure in the natural environment: relevance to mood and sleep disorders. *Sleep Medicine*, 8(6), 557-565. doi:10.1016/j.sleep.2006.11.008
- Dumont, M., Benhaberou-Brun, D., & Paquet, J. (2001). Profile of light exposure and circadian phase of melatonin secretion in night workers. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 16(5), 502-511. doi:10.1177/074873001129002178
- Eastman, C.I. (1990). Natural summer and winter sunlight exposure patterns in seasonal affective disorder. *Physiology and Behavior*, 48(5), 611-616. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(90)90199-E
- Ebihara, S., & Tsuji, K. (1980). Entrainment of the circadian activity rhythm to the light cycle: effective light intensity for a Zeitgeber in the retinal degenerate C3H mouse and the normal C57BL mouse. *Physiology and Behavior*, *24*(3), 523-527. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(80)90246-2
- Ecker, J.L., Dumitrescu, O.N., Wong, K.Y., Alam, N.M., Chen, S.K., Legates, T., Renna, J.M., Prusky, G.T., Berson, D.M., & Hattar, S. (2010). Melanopsin-expressing retinal ganglion-cell photoreceptors: cellular diversity and role in pattern vision. *Neuron*, 67(1), 49-60. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2010.05.023
- Espiritu, R.C., Kripke, D.F., Ancoli-Israel, S., Mowen, M.A., Mason, W.J., Fell, R.L. Klauber, M.R., & Kaplan, O.J. (1994). Low illumination experienced by San Diego adults: Association with atypical depressive symptoms. *Biological Psychiatry*, 35(6), 403-407. doi:10.1016/0006-3223(94)90007-8
- Figueiro, M.G., & Rea, M.S. (2010). Evening daylight may cause adolescents to sleep less in spring than in winter. *Chronobiology International*, 27(6), 1242-1258. doi:10.3109/07420528.2010.487965
- Figueiro, M.G., & Rea, M.S. (2016). Office lighting and personal light exposure in two seasons: impact on sleep and mood. *Lighting Research and Technology*, 48(3), 352-364. doi:10.1177/1477153514564098
- Freedman, M.S., Lucas, R.J., Soni, B., von Schantz, M., Munoz, M., David-Gray, Z., & Foster, R. (1999). Regulation of mammalian circadian behavior by non-rod, noncone, ocular photoreceptors. *Science*, 284(5413), 502-504. doi:10.1126/science.284.5413.502
- Friborg, O., Bjørvatn, B., Amponsah, B., & Pallesen, S. (2012). Associations between seasonal variations in day length (photoperiod), sleep timing, sleep quality and mood: A comparison between Ghana (5°) and Norway (69°). *Journal of Sleep Research*, 21(2), 176-184. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2869.2011.00982.x
- Garde, A.H., Hansen, Å.M., Persson, R., Österberg, K., Ørbæk, P., Karlsson, B., Olsen, A., & Kristiansen, J. (2014). Month-to month variation in sleep among healthy, Scandinavian daytime workers. *Scandinavian Journal of Clinical & Laboratory Investigation*, 74(6), 527-535. doi:10.3109/00365513.2014.913303
- Genhart, M.J., Kelly, K.A., Coursey, R.D., Datiles, M., & Rosenthal, N.E. (1993). Effects of bright light on mood in normal elderly women. *Psychiatry Research*, 47(1), 87-97. doi:10.1016/0165-1781(93)90058-O

- Gentile, N., Govén, T., Laike, T., & Sjöberg, K. (2017). A field study of fluorescent and LED classroom lighting. *Lighting Research and Technology*, (in press). doi:10.1177/1477153516675911
- Girardin, J.L., Kripke, D.F., Ancoli-Israel, S., Klauber, M.R., Sepulveda, R.S., Mowen, M.A., Assmus, J.D., & Langer, R.D. (2000). Circadian sleep, illumination, and activity in women: influence of aging and time preference. *Physiology and Behavior*, 68(3), 347-352. doi:10.1016/S0031-9384(99)00186-9
- Goel, N. (2005). Late-night presentation of an auditory stimulus phase delays human circadian rhythms. *American Journal of Physiology- Regulatory Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 289(1), 209-216.
- Goel, N., & Etwaroo, G. (2006). Bright light, negative air ions and auditory stimuli produce rapid mood changes in a student population: A placebo-controlled study. *Psychological Medicine*, *36*(9), 1253-1263. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00754.2004
- Goichot, B., Weibel, L., Chapotot, F., Gronfier, C., Piquard, F., & Brandenberger, G. (1998). Effect of the sleep-wake cycle on three robust endocrine markers of the circadian clock. *American Journal of Physiology- Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 38(2), E243-E248.
- Golombek, D.A., & Rosenstein, R.E. (2010). Physiology of circadian entrainment. *Physiology Reviews*, *90*(3), 1063-1110. doi:10.1152/physrev.00009.2009
- Gooley, J.J., Lu, J., Saper, C.B., & Fisher, D. (2003). A broad role for melanopsin in nonvisual photoreception. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 23(18), 7093-7106.
- Gooley, J.J., Mien, I.H., St. Hilaire, M.A., Yeo, S.C., Chua, E.C.P., Van Reen, E., Hanley, C.J., Hull, J.T., Czeisler, C.A., & Lockley, S.W. (2012). Melanopsin and rod-cone photoreceptors play different roles in mediating pupillary light responses during exposure to continuous light in humans. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 32(41), 14242-14253. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1321-12.2012
- Gooley, J.J., Rajaratnam, S.M.W., Brainard, G.C., Kronauer, R.E., Czeisler, C.A., & Lockley, S.W. (2010). Spectral responses of the human circadian system depend on the irradiance and duration of exposure to light. *Science Translational Medicine*, 2(31), 31ra33. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3000741
- Goulet, G., Mongrain, V., Desrosiers, C., Paquet, J., & Dumont, M. (2007). Daily light exposure in morning-type and evening-type individuals. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 22(2), 151-158. doi:10.1177/0748730406297780
- Grandner, M., Kripke, D.F., & Langer, R.D. (2006). Light exposure is related to social and emotional functioning and to quality of life in older women. *Psychiatric Research*, 143(1), 35-42. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2005.08.018
- Graw, P., Recker, S., Sand, L., Kräuchi, K., & Wirz-Justice, A. (1999). Winter and summer outdoor exposure in women with and without seasonal affective disorder. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 56(2-3), 163-169. doi:10.1016/S0165-0327(99)00037-3
- Grimaldi, S., Partonen T., Saarni., S.I., Aromaa, A., & Lönnqvist, J. (2008). Indoor illumination and seasonal changes in mood and behavior are associated with the health-related quality of life. *Health & Quality Outcomes*, 6(1), 56. doi:10.1186/1477-7525-6-56

- Grimaldi, S., Partonen, T., Haukka, J., Aromaa, A., & Lönnqvist, J. (2009). Seasonal vegetative and affective symptoms in the Finnish general population: Testing the dual vulnerability and latitude effect hypotheses. *Nordic Journal of Psychiatry*, 63(5), 397-404. doi:10.1080/08039480902878729
- Gronfier C., Wright, Jr K.W., Kronauer, R.E., Jewett, M.E., & Czeisler, C.A. (2004). Efficacy of a single sequence of intermittent bright light pulses for delaying circadian phase in humans. *American Journal of Physiology- Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 287(1), 174-181. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00385.2003
- Guillemette, J., Hébert, M., Paquet, J., & Dumont, M. (1998). Natural bright light exposure in the summer and winter in subjects with and without complaints of mood variations. *Biological Psychiatry*, 44(7), 622-628. doi:10.1016/S0006-3223(97)00543-X
- Hankins, M.W. & Lucas, R.J. (2002). The primary visual pathway in humans is regulated according to long-term light exposure through the action of a nonclassical photopigment. *Current Biology*, *12*(3), 191-198. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(02)00659-0
- Hannibal, J. (2002). Neurotransmitters of the retino-hypothalamic tract. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 309(1), 73-88. doi: 10.1007/s00441-002-0574-3
- Hannibal, J., Christiansen, A.T., Heegaard, S., Fahrenkrug, J., & Kiilgaard, J.F. (2017) Melanopsin expressing human retinal ganglion cells: Subtypes, distribution, and intraretinal connectivity. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 525(8), 1934-1961. doi:10.1002/cne.24181
- Hansen, A.M., Garde, A.H., Skovgrad, L.T., Cristenson, J.M. (2001). Seasonal and biological variation of urinary epinephrine, norepinephrine, and cortisol in healthy women. *Clinica Chimica Acta*, 309(1), 25-35. doi:10.1016/S0009-8981(01)00493-4
- Hattar, S., Liao, H.W., Takao, M., Berson, D.M., & Yau, K.W. (2002). Melanopsincontaining retinal ganglion cells: architecture, projections, and intrinsic photosensitivity. *Science*, 295(5557), 1065-1070. doi:10.1126/science.1069609
- Hébert, M., Dumont, M., & Paquet, J. (1998). Seasonal and diurnal patterns of human illumination under natural conditions. *Chronobiology International*, 15(1), 59-70.
- Hébert, M., Martin, S.K., Lee, C., & Eastman, C.I. (2002). The effects of prior light history on the suppression of melatonin by light in humans. *Journal of Pineal Research*, 33(4), 198-203. doi:10.1034/j.1600-079X.2002.01885.x
- Higushi, S., Motohashi, Y., Ishibashi, K., & Maeda, T. (2007). Less exposure to daily ambient light in the winter increases sensitivity of melatonin to light suppression. *Chronobiology International*, 24(1), 31-43. doi:10.1080/07420520601139805
- Hollwich, F. (1979). The influence of ocular light perception on metabolism in man and animal. New York, NY: Springer Verlag.
- Honma, K., Honma, S., Nakamura, K., Sasaki, M., Endo, T., & Takahashi, T. (1995). Differential effects of bright light and social cues on reentrainment of human circadian rhythms. *American Journal of Physiology- Regulatory Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 268(2 37-2), R528-R535.

- Horne, J.A., & Östberg, O. (1976). A self-assessment questionnaire to determine morningness eveningness in human circadian rhythms. *International Journal of Chronobiology*, 4(2), 97-110.
- Hubalek, S., Brink, M., & Schierz, C. (2010). Office worker's daily exposure to light and its influence on sleep quality and mood. *Lighting Research and Technology*, 42(1), 33-50. doi:10.1177/1477153509355632
- IBM SPSS Software, version 19
- Illnerová, H., Hoffman, K., & Vanecek, J. (1985). The circadian rhythm in plasma melatonin concentration of the urbanized man: the effect of summer and winter time. *Brain Research*, *328*(1), 186–189. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(85)91342-3
- Jasser, S.A., Hanifin, J.P., Rollaq, M.D., Brainard, G.C. (2006). Dim light adaptation attenuates acute melatonin suppression in humans. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 21(5), 394-404. doi:10.1177/0748730406292391
- Jewett, M.E., Rimmer, D.W., Duffy, J.F., Klerman, E.B., Kronauer, R.E., & Czeisler, C.A. (1997). Human circadian pacemaker is sensitive to light throughout subjective day without evidence of transients. *American Journal of Physiology- Regulatory*, *Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 273(5), 1800-1809.
- Johansson, M., Pedersen, E., Maleetipwan-Mattsson, P., Kuhn, L., & Laike, T. (2014). Perceived outdoor lighting quality (POLQ): A lighting assessment tool. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 39, 14-21. doi:10.1016/j.jenvp.2013.12.002
- Jung, C.M., Khalsa, S.B.S., Scheer, A.J.L., Cajochen, C., Lockley, S.W., Czeisler, C.A., & Wright, K.P. (2010). Acute effects of bright light exposure on cortisol levels. *Journal* of *Biological Rhythms*, 25(3), 208-216. doi:10.1177/0748730410368413
- Kaida, K., Takahashi, M., Haratani, T., Otsuka, Y., Fukasawa, K., & Nakata, A. (2007a). Indoor exposure to natural bright light prevents afternoon sleepiness. *Sleep*, 29(4), 462-469.
- Kaida, K., Takashi, M., & Otsuka, Y. (2007b). A short nap and natural bright light exposure improve positive mood status. *Industrial health*, 45(2), 301-308.
- Kasper, S., Rogers, S.L.B., Madden, P.A., Joseph-Vanderpool, J.R., & Rosenthal, N.E. (1990). The effects of phototherapy in the general population. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 18(3), 211-219. doi:10.1016/0165-0327(90)90038-A
- Kasper, S., Rogers, S.L.B., Yancey, A., Schulz, P.M., Skwerer, R.G., & Rosenthal, N.E. (1989b). Epidemiological findings of seasonal changes in mood and behavior. A telephone survey of Montgomery County, Maryland. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 46(9), 823-833. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.1989.01810090065010
- Kasper, S., Rogers, S.L.B., Yancey, A., Schulz, P.M., Skwerer, R.G., & Rosenthal, N.E. (1989a). Phototherapy in individuals with and without subsyndromal seasonal affective disorder. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 46(9), 837-844. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.1989.01810090079011
- Kauppila, A., Kivelä, A., Pakarinen, A., & Vakkuri, O. (1987). Inverse seasonal relationship between melatonin and ovarian activity in humans in a region with strong seasonal contrast in luminosity. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 65(5), 823-828. doi:10.1210/jcem-65-5-823

- Kawinska, A., Dumont, M., Selmaoui, B., Paquet, J., & Carrier, J. (2005). Are modifications of melatonin circadian rhythm in the middle years of life related to habitual patterns of light exposure? *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 20(5), 451-460. doi:10.1177/0748730405280248
- Khalsa, S.B.S., Jewett, M.E., Cajochen, C., & Czeisler, C.A. (2003). A phase response curve to single bright light pulses in human subjects. *Journal of Physiology*, 549(Pt 3), 945-952. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2003.040477
- Kivelä, A., Kauppila, A., Ylöstalo, P., Vakkuri, O., & Leppälouto, J. (1988). Seasonal, menstrual and circadian secretions of melatonin, gonadotropins and prolact in in women. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavia*, 132(3), 321-327. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.1988.tb08335.x
- Kohsaka, M., Fukuda, M., Honma, K., & Morita, N. (1992). Seasonality in human sleep. *Experentia*, 48(3), 231-233. doi:10.1007/BF01930461
- Kostoglou-Athanassiou, I., Trecher, D.F., Wheeler, M.J., & Forsling, M.L. (1998). Bright light exposure and pituitary hormone secretion. *Clinical Endocrinology (Oxford)*, 48(1), 73-79. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2265.1998.00355.x
- Kozaki, T., Koga, S., Toda, N., Nogushi, H., & Yasukoushi, A. (2008). Effects of short wavelength control in polychromatic light sources on nocturnal melatonin secretion. *Neuroscience Letters*, 439(3), 256-259. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2008.05.035
- Kozaki, T., Kubokawa, A., Taketomi, R., & Hatae, K. (2015). Effects of day-time exposure to different light intensities on light-induced melatonin suppression at night. *Journal of Physiological Anthropology*, 34(27), 1-5. doi:10.1186/s40101-015-0067-1
- Kozaki, T., Kubokawa, A., Taketomi, R., & Hatae, K. (2016). Light-induced melatonin suppression at night after exposure to different wavelength composition of morning light. *Neuroscience Letters*, 616, 1-4. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2015.12.063
- Kripke, D.F., Elliot, J.A., Youngstedt, S.D., Rex, K.M. (2007). Circadian phase response curves to light in older and young women and men. *Journal of Circadian Rhythms*, 5(4), 1-13. doi:10.1186/1740-3391-5-4
- Küller, R., & Lindsten. (1992). Health and behavior of children in classrooms with and without windows. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 12(4), 305-317. doi:10.1016/S0272-4944(05)80079-9
- Küller, R., & Wetterberg, L. (1993). Melatonin, cortisol, eeg, ecg, and subjective comfort in healthy humans: Impact of two fluorescent lamp types at two light intensities. *Lighting Research and Technology*, 25(2), 71-81. doi:10.1177/096032719302500203
- Küller, R., & Wetterberg, L. (1996). The subterranean work environment: Impact on wellbeing and health. *Environment International*, 22(1), 33-52. doi:10.1016/0160-4120(95)00101-8
- Küller, R., Ballal, S., Laike, T., Mikellides, B., & Tonello, G. (2006). The impact of light and colour on psychological mood: a cross cultural study of indoor environments. *Ergonomics*, 49(14), 1496–1507. doi:10.1080/00140130600858142
- Laakso, M.L., Porkka-Heiskanen, T., Alila, A., Stenberg, D., & Johansson, G. (1994). Twenty-four-hour rhythms in relation to the natural photoperiod: a field study in humans. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 9(3-4), 283-293.

- Lall, G.S., Revell, V.L., Mormiji, H., Al Enize, J., Altimus, C.M., Güler, A.D., Aguilar, C., Cameron, M.A., Allender, S., Hankins, M.W. (2010). Distinct contribution of rod, cone, and melanopsin photoreceptors to encoding irradiance. *Neuron*, 66(3), 417-428. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2010.04.037
- Lam, R.W., & Levitan, R.D. (2000). Pathophysiology of seasonal affective disorder: a review. *Journal of Psychiatric Neuroscience*, 25(5), 469-480.
- Leproult, R., Coleccia, E.F., L'Hermite-Balériaux, M., & Van Cauter, E. (2001). Transition from dim to bright light in the morning induces an immediate elevation of cortisol levels. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 86(1), 151-157. doi:10.1210/jc.86.1.151
- Lewy, A., Wehr, T.A., Goodwin, F.K., Newsome, D.A., & Markey, S.P. (1980). Light suppresses melatonin in humans. *Science*, 210(4475), 1267-1269.
- Lewy, A.J., Lefler, B.J., Emens, J.S., & Bauer, V.K. (2006). The circadian basis of winter depression. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States*, 103(19), 7414-7419. doi:10.1073/pnas.0602425103
- Lewy, A.J., Sack, R.L., Singer, C.M., & White, D.M. (1987). The phase shift hypothesis for bright light's therapeutic mechanism of action: Theoretical considerations and experimental evidence. *Psychopharmacological Bulletin*, *23*(3), 349-353.
- Lockley, S.W., Brainard, G.C., & Czeisler, C.A. (2003). High sensitivity of the human circadian melatonin rhythm to resetting by short wavelength light. *Journal of Clinical, Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 88(9), 4502-4505. doi:10.1210/jc.2003-030570
- Lockley, S.W., Evans, E.E., Scheer, F.A., Brainard, G.C., Czeisler, C.A & Aeschbach, D. (2006). Short-wavelength sensitivity for the direct effects of light on alertness, vigilance, and the waking electroencephalogram in humans. *Sleep*, *29*(2), 161-168.
- Lockley, S.W., Skene, D.J., Arendt, J., Tabandeh, H., Bird, A.C., & Defrance, R. (1997). Relationship between melatonin rhythms and visual loss in the blind. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 82(11), 3763-3770. doi:10.1210/jc.82.11.3763
- Lowden, A., Åkerstedt, T., & Wibom, R. (2004). Suppression of sleepiness and melatonin by bright light exposure during breaks in night-work. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 13(1), 37-43.
- Lucas, R.J., Freedman, M.S., Munoz, M., & Foster, R. (1999) Regulation of mammalian circadian behavior by non-rod, non-cone, ocular photoreceptors. *Science*, 284(5413), 502-504. doi:10.1126/science.284.5413.502
- Lucas, R.J., Peirson, S.N., Berson, D.M., Brown, T.M., Cooper, H.M., Czeisler, C.A., Figueiro, M.G., Gamlin, P.D., Lockley, S.W., O'Hagan, J.B., Price, L.L., Provencio, I., Skene, D.J., & Brainard, G.C. (2014). Measuring and using light in the melanopsin age. *Trends in Neuroscience*, 37(1), 1-9. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2013.10.004
- Maleetipwan-Mattsson, P., & Laike, T. (2015). Optimal office lighting use: A swedish case study. *Facilities*, *33*(9-10), 573-587. doi:10.1108/F-01-2014-0004

- Martikainen, H., Tapanainen, J., Vakkuri, O., Leppälouta, J., & Huhtaniemi, I. (1985). Circannual concentrations of melatonin, gonadotrophins, prolactin and gonadal steroids in males in a geographical area with a large annual variation in daylight. *Acta Endocrinologica 109*(4), 446-450.
- Meesters, Y., Decker, V., Schlangen, L.J.M., Bos, E.H., & Ruiter, M.J. (2011). Lowintensity blue-enriched white light (750 lux) and standard bright light (10 000 lux) are equally effective in treating SAD. A randomized controlled study. *BMC Psychiatry*, 55(10), 883-889. doi:10.1186/1471-244X-11-17
- Miller, D., Bierman, A., Figueiro, M.G., Schernhammer, E.S., & Rea, M.S. (2010). Ecological measurement of light exposure, activity and circadian disruption. *Lighting Research and Technology*, 42(3), 271-284. doi:10.1177/1477153510367977
- Mills, P.R., Tomkins, SC., & Schlangen, L.J.M. (2007). The effect of high color temperature office lighting on employee wellbeing and work performance. *Journal of Circadian Rhythms*, 5(1), 2-9. doi:10.1186/1740-3391-5-2
- Minors, D.S., Waterhouse, J.M., & Wirz-Justice, A. (1991). A human phase-response curve to light. *Neuroscience Letters*, 133(1), 36-40. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(91)90051-T
- Mistlberger, R.E, & Skene, D.J. (2004). Social influences on mammalian circadian rhythms: animal and human studies. *Biological Reviews*, 79(3), 533-556. doi:10.1017/S1464793103006353
- Moore, R.Y. (1996). Neural control of the pineal gland. *Behavioral Brain Research*, 73(1-2), 125-130. doi:10.1016/0166-4328(96)00083-6
- Moore, R.Y., Speh, J.C., & Leak, R.K. (2002). Suprachiasmatic nucleus organization. *Cell* and Tissue Research, 309(1), 89-98. doi:10.1007/s00441-002-0575-2
- Morera, A.L., & Abreu., P. (2006). Seasonality of psychopathology and circannual melatonin rhythm. *Journal of Pineal Research*, *41*(3), 279-283. doi:10.1111/j.1600-079X.2006.00365.x
- Morita, T., Koikawa, R., Ono, K., Terada, Y., Hyun, K., & Tokura, H. (2002). Influence of the amount of light received during the day and night times on the circadian rhythm of melatonin secretion in women living diurnally. *Biological Rhythm Research*, *33*(3), 271-277. doi:10.1076/brhm.33.3.271.8258
- Münch, M., Kobialka, S., Steiner, R., Oelhafen, P., Wirz-Justice, A., & Cajochen, C. (2006). Wavelength-dependent effects of evening light exposure on sleep architecture and sleep EEG-power density in men. *American Journal of Physiology-Regautory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 59(5), 1421-1428. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00478.2005
- Myers, B.L., & Badia, P. (1993). Immediate effects of different light intensities on body temperature and alertness. *Physiology and Behavior*, *54*(1), 1999-202. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(93)90067-P
- National Research Counsil Canada. *Sunrise/sunset calculator*. Available at http://www.nrc-cnrc.gc.ca/eng/services/sunrise/index.html. (Accessed April 15, 2018)

- Nobel Media AB. (2018). Niels Ryberg Finsen- A Biographical. Available at (http://nobelprize.org/nobel_prizes/medicine/laureates/1903/finsen-bio.html) (Accessed April 11, 2018)
- Okudaira, N., Kripke, D.F., & Webster, J.B. (1983). Naturalistic studies of human light exposure. *American Journal of Physiology*, 245(4), 613-615.
- Oren, D.A., Moul, D.E., Schwartz, P.J., Brown, C., Yamada, E.M., & Rosenthal, N.E. (1994). Exposure to ambient light in patients with winter seasonal affective disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 151, 4. doi:10.1176/ajp.151.4.591
- Owen, J. & Arendt, J. (1992). Melatonin suppression in human subjects by bright and dim light in Antarctica: time and season-dependent effects. *Neuroscience Letters*, *137*(2), 181-184. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(92)90399-R
- Park, D.H., Kripke, D.F., & Cole, R.J. (2007). More prominent reactivity in mood than activity and sleep induced by differential light exposure due to seasonal and local differences. *Chronobiology International*, 24(5), 905-920. doi:10.1080/07420520701669677
- Partonen, T., & Lönnqvist, J. (2000). Bright light improves vitality and alleviates distress in healthy people. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 57(1-3), 55-61. doi:10.1016/S0165-0327(99)00063-4
- Persson, R., Garde, A.H., Hansen, Å.M., Larsson, B., Orbaek, P., & Karlsson, B. (2008). Seasonal variation in human salivary cortisol concentration. *Chronobiology International*, 25(6), 923-927. doi:10.1080/07420520802553648
- Phipps-Nelson, J., Redman, J.R., Dijk, D.J., & Rajaratnam, S.M.W. (2003). Daytime exposure to bright light, as compared to dim light, decreases sleepiness and improves psychomotor vigilance performance. *Sleep*, 26(6), 695-700.
- Provencio, I., Jiang, G., De Grip, W.J., Hayes, W.P., & Rollaq, M.D. (1998). Melanopsin: An opsin in melanophores, brain, and eye. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 95(1), 340-345. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.1.340
- Provencio, I., Rodriguez, I.R., Jiang, G., Hayes, W.P., Moreira, E.F., & Rollaq, M.D. (2000). A novel opsin in the inner retina. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 20(2), 600-605.
- Rajaratnam, S.M.W., & Arendt, J. (2001). Health in a 24-h society. *Lancet*, 358(9286), 999-1005. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(01)06108-6
- Rastad, C., Sjödén, P.O., & Ulfberg, J. (2005). High prevalence of self-reported winter depression in a Swedish county. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 59(6), 666-675.
- Reppert, S.M., & Weaver, D.R. (2002). Coordination of circadian timing in mammals. *Nature*, 418(6901), 935-941. doi:10.1038/nature00965
- Revell, V., Molina, T.A., & Eastman, C.I. (2012). Human phase response curve to intermittent blue light using a commercially available device. *Journal of Physiology*, 590(19), 4859-4868. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2012.235416
- Rimmer, D.W., Boivin D.B., Shanahan, T.L., Kronauer, R.E., Duffy, J.F., & Czeisler, C.A. (2000). Dynamic resetting of the human circadian pacemaker by intermittent bright light. *American Journal of Physiology- Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology.* 279(5), 1574-1579.

- Roecklin, K.A., Wong, P.M., Miller, M.A., Donofry, S., Kamarck, M.L., & Brainard, C.G. (2013). Melanopsin, photosensitive ganglion cells, and seasonal affective disorder. *Neuroscience and Behavioral Reviews*, 37(3), 229-239. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2012.12.009
- Roenneberg, T., & Foster, R.G. (1997). Twilight times: light and the circadian system. *Photochemistry And Photobiology*, 66(5), 549-561. doi:10.1111/j.1751-1097.1997.tb03188.x
- Roenneberg, T., Allebrand, K.V., Merrow, M., Vetter, C. (2012). Social jetlag and obesity. *Current Biology*, 22(10), 939-943. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2012.03.038
- Rosenthal, N.E., Rotter, A., Jacobsen, F.M., & Skwerer, R.G. (1987). No mood-altering effects found after treatment of normal subjects with bright light in the morning. *Psychiatry Research*, 22(1), 1-9. doi:10.1016/0165-1781(87)90044-8
- Rosenthal, N.E., Sack, D.A., Gillin, J.C., Lewy, A.J., Goodwin, F.K., Davenport, Y., Mueller, P.S., Newsome, D.A., & Wehr, T.A. (1984). Seasonal affective disorder: description of the syndrome and preliminary findings with light therapy. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 41(1), 72-80. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.1984.01790120076010
- Ruby, N.F., Brennan, T.J., Xie, X., Cao, V., Franken, P., Heller, H.C., O'Hara, B.F. (2002). Role of melanopsin in circadian responses to light. *Science*, 298(5601), 2211-2213. doi:10.1126/science.1076701
- Rufiange, M., Lachapelle, P., & Dumont, M. (2003). Effect of long-term light exposure on retinal and circadian light sensitivity of outdoor and indoor workers. *Chronobiology International*, 20(6), 1159-1160.
- Rüger, M., Gordijn, M.C.M., Beersma, D.G.M., De Vries, B., & Daan, S. (2006). Time-ofday-dependent effects of bright light exposure on human psychophysiology: comparison of daytime and nighttime exposure. *American Journal of Physiology: Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology, 290*(5), 1413-1420. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00121.2005
- Rüger, M., St Hilaire M.A., Brainard, G.C., Khalsa, S.B.S. Kronauer, R.E., Czeisler, C.A. & Lockley, S.W. (2013). Human phase response curve to a single 6.5 h pulse of short-wave length light. *Journal of Physiology*, 591(1), 353-363. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2012.239046
- Sack, R.L., Lewy, A.J., White, D.M., Singer, C.M., Fireman, M.J., & Vandiver, R. (1990). Morning versus evening light treatment for winter depression: evidence that the therapeutic effects of light are mediated by circadian phase shifts. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 47, 343-351.
- Sahar, S., & Sassone-Corsi, P. (2010). Circadian clocks and their molecular organization. In T. Partonen & S.R. Pandi-Perumal (Eds.), *Seasonal affective disorder* (2nd edn) (pp. 5-12). Great Britain: Oxford University Press.
- Savides, T.J., Messin, S., Senger, C., & Kripke, D.F. (1986). Natural light exposure of young adults. *Physiology and Behavior*, 38(4), 571-574. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(86)90427-0
- Scheer, F.A.J.L., & Buijs, R.M. (2009). Light affects morning salivary cortisol in humans. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 84(9), 3395-3398.

- Scheuermaier, K., Laffan, A.M., & Duffy, J.F. (2010). Light exposure patterns in healthy older and young adults. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*, 25(2), 113-122. doi:10.1177/0748730410361916
- Schmidt, T.M., Do, M.T.H., Matynia, A., Dacey, D., Lucas, R., & Hattar, S. (2011). Melanopsin-positive intrinsically photosensitive retinal ganglion cells: from form to function. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *31*(45), 16094-16101. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4132-11.2011
- Shaughnessy, J.J., & Zechmeister, E.B. (1990). *Research methods in psychology*. Singapore: McGraw-Hill Book Co.
- Smith, K.A., Schoen, M.W., & Czeisler, C.A. (2004). Adaption of human pineal melatonin suppression by recent photic history. *Journal of Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 89, 3610-3614.
- Smolders, K.C.H.J., de Kort, Y.A.W., & Cluitmans, P.J.M. (2012). A higher illuminance induces alertness even during office hours: Findings on subjective measures, task performance and heart rate measures. *Physiology and Behavior*, 107(1), 7-16. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2012.04.028
- Smolders, K.C.H.J., de Kort, Y.A.W., & van den Berg, S.M. (2013). Daytime light exposure and feelings of vitality: Results of a field study during regular weekdays. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 36, 270-279. doi:10.1016/j.jenvp.2013.09.004
- St. Hilaire, M.A., Gooley, J.J., Khalsa, S.B.S., Kronauer, R.E., Czeisler, C.A., & Lockley, S.W. (2012). Human phase response curves to 1h pulse of bright light. *Journal of Physiology*, 590(13), 3035-3045. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2012.227892
- Staples, V.S.L., Archer, S.N., Arber, S., & Skene, D.J. (2009). Daily light exposure profiles in older non-resident extreme morning and evening types. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 18(4), 466-471. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2869.2009.00762.x
- Stokkan, K.A., & Reiter, R.J. (1994). Melatonin rhythms in Arctic urban residents. *Journal* of Pineal Research, 16(1), 33-36. doi:10.1111/j.1600-079X.1994.tb00079.x
- Swedish Standards Institute. (2011). SS-EN 12464-1:2011 Edition 2, Light and lighting -Lighting of workplaces- Part 1: Indoor worplaces. Stockholm: SIS Förlag AB.
- Takahashi, J.S., DeCoursey, P.J., Baumann, L., & Menaker, M. (1984). Spectral sensitivity of a novel photoreceptive system mediating entrainment of mammalian circadian rhythms. *Nature*, 308(5955), 186-188. doi:10.1038/308186a0
- Thapan, K., Arendt, J. & Skene, D.J. (2001). An action spectrum for melatonin suppression: evidence of a novel non-rod, non-cone photoreceptor system in humans. *Journal of Physiology*, 535(Pt1), 261-267. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7793.2001.t01-1-00261.x
- Thorne, H.C., Jones, K.H., Peters, S.P., Archer, S.M., & Dijk, D.J. (2009). Daily and seasonal variation in the spectral composition of light exposure in humans. *Chronobiology International*, *26*(5), 854-866. doi:10.1080/07420520903044315
- Ueno-Towatari, T., Norimatsu, K., Blazejczyk, K., Tokura, H., & Morita, T. (2007). Seasonal variation of Melatonin secretion in young females under natural and artificial light conditions in Fukuoka. *Journal of Physiological Anthropology*, 26(2), 209-215. doi:10.2114/jpa2.26.209

- Van Dongen, H.P., & Dinges, D.F. (2005). Sleep, circadian rhythms, and psychomotor vigilance. *Clinical Sports Medicine*, 24(2), 237-249. doi:10.1016/j.csm.2004.12.007
- Vandwalle, G., Gais, S., Schabus, M., Balteau, E., Carrier, J., Darsaud, A., Sterpenich, V., Albouy, G., Maquet, P., Carrier, J., & Dijk, D.J. (2007). Wavelength-dependent modulation of brain responses to a working memory task by daytime light exposure. *Cerebral Cortex*, 17(12), 2788-2795. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhm007
- Warman, V.L., Dijk, D.J., Warman, G.R., Arendt, J., & Skene, D.J. (2003). Phase advancing human circadian rhythms with short wavelength light. *Neuroscience Letters*, *342*(1-2), 37-40. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(03)00223-4
- Watson, D., Clark, A., & Tellegren, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: The PANAS scales. *Journal of Personality* and Social Psychology, 54(6) 1063-1070.
- Wehr, T.A. (1991). The duration of human melatonin secretion and sleep respond to changes in day length (photoperiod). *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 73(6), 1276-1280. doi10.1210/jcem-73-6-1276
- Wehr, T.A., Moul, D.E., & Barbato, G., (1993). Conservation of photoperiod-responsive mechanism in humans. *American Journal of Physiology*, 265(4), 846-857.
- Wehr, T.A., Giesen, H.A., Moul, D.E., Turner, E.H., & Schwarts, P.J. (1995). Suppression on men's responses to seasonal changes in day length by modern artificial lighting. *American Journal of Physiology*, 269(1), 173-178.
- Wehr, T.A., Duncan, W.C Jr., Sher, L., Aeschbach, D., Schwartz, P.J., Turner, E.H., Postolache, T.T., & Rosenthal, N.E. (2001). A circadian signal of change of season in patients with seasonal affective disorder. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 58(12), 1108-114.
- Veitch, J.A., Newsham, G.R., Boyce, P.R., & Jones, C.C. (2008). Lighting appraisal, wellbeing and performance in open-plan offices: A linked mechanism approach. *Lighting Research and Technology*, 40(2), 133-151. doi:10.1177/1477153507086279
- West, K.E., Jablonski, M.R., Warfield, B., Cecil, K.S., James, M., Ayers, M.A., Rollaq, M.D., Hanifin, J.P., Brainard, G.C., Maida, J., Bowen, C., & Sliney, D.H. (2011). Blue light from light-emitting diodes elicit a dose-dependent suppression of melatonin in humans. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, *110*(3), 619-626. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.01413.2009
- Viola, A.U., James, L.M., Schlangen, L.J.M., & Dijk, D.J. (2008). Blue-enriched white light in the workplace improves self-reported alertness, performance and sleep quality. *Scandinavian Journal of Work Environment and Health*, 34(4), 297-306. doi:10.5271/sjweh.1268
- Vondrasová-Jelínkova, D., Hájek, I., & Illnerová. (1999). Adjustment of the human melatonin and cortisol rhythms to shortening of the natural summer photoperiod. *Brain Research*, 816(1), 249-253. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(98)01189-5
- Wright, K.P., Hughes, R.J., Kronauer, R.E., Dijk, D.J., Czeisler, C.A. (2001). Intrinsic near-24-hour pacemaker period determines limits of circadian entrainment to a weak synchronizer in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98(24), 14027-14032.

- Zaidi, F.H., Hull, J.T., Aechbach, D., Gooley, J.J., Czeisler, C.A., Lockley, S.W., Person, S.N., Wulff, K., Foster, R., Brainard, G.C., Rizzo III, J.F., & Moseley, M.J. (2007). Short-Wavelength Light Sensitivity of Circadian, Pupillary, and Visual Awareness in Humans Lacking an Outer Retina. *Current Biology*, 17(24), 2122-2128. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2007.11.034
- Zeitzer, J.M., Dijk, D.J., Kronauer, R.E., & Brown, E.N. (2000). Sensitivity of the human circadian pacemaker to nocturnal light: melatonin phase resetting and suppression. *Journal of Physiology*, 526(Pt 3), 695-702. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.00695.x
- Åkerstedt, T., & Folkard, S. (1997). The three-process model of alertness and its extension to performance, sleep latency and sleep length. *Chronobiology International*, *14*(2), 115-123. doi:10.3109/07420529709001149
- Ångström, A. (1924). Studier över Sveriges Strålningsklimat, Ymer, 44, 1-23.
- Østergaard, J., Hannibal, J., & Fahrenkrug, J. (2007). Synaptic contact between melanopsin-containing retinal ganglion cells and rod bipolar cells. *Investigative Ophthalmology & Visual Science*, 48(8), 3812-3820. doi:10.1167/iovs.06-1322

Appendix

Papers I-IV.



LUND UNIVERSITY

ISBN 978-91-7740-112-4

Printed by Tryckeriet i E-huset, Lund 2018